Summary of workshop on Future Physics with HERA Data

A. Bacchetta¹, J. Blümlein², O. Behnke³, J. Dainton⁴, M. Diehl³, F. Hautmann^{5,6}, A. Geiser³,

H. Jung^{3,7}, U. Karshon⁸, D. Kang⁹, P. Kroll¹⁰, C. Lee⁹, S. Levonian³, A. Levy¹¹,

E. Lohrmann^{3,12}, S. Moch¹², L. Motyka¹³, R. McNulty¹⁴, V. Myronenko³, E.R. Nocera^{6,15},

S. Plätzer^{16,17}, A. Rostomyan³, M. Ruspa¹⁸, M. Sauter¹⁹, G. Schnell^{20,21}, S. Schmitt³,

H. Spiesberger^{22,23}, I. Stewart²⁴, O. Turkot³, A. Valkárová²⁵, K. Wichmann³,

M. Wing^{26,3,12}, A.F. Żarnecki²⁷

¹ University of Pavia and INFN, Pavia, Italy, ² DESY, Zeuthen, Germany, ³ DESY, Hamburg, Germany, ⁴ University of Liverpool, UK, ⁵ Rutherford Appleton Laboratory, Didcot, UK, ⁶ University of Oxford, Oxford, UK, ⁷ University of Antwerp, Antwerp, Belgium, ⁸ Weizmann Institute, Rehovot, Israel, ⁹ Los Alamos National Laboratory, Los Alamos, NM, USA, ¹⁰ Bergische Universität Wuppertal, Wuppertal, Germany, ¹¹ Telv Aviv University, Tel Aviv, Israel, ¹² Universität Hamburg, Hamburg, Germany, ¹³ Jagiellonian University, Kraków, Poland, ¹⁴ University College Dublin, Dublin, Ireland, ¹⁵ University of Genova and INFN Genova, Italy, ¹⁶ Institute for Particle Physics Phenomenology, Durham, UK, ¹⁷ University of Manchester, Manchester, UK, ¹⁸ University of Piemonte Orientale and INFN Torino, Italy, ¹⁹ Universität Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany, ²⁰ University of the Basque Country and Basque Foundation of Science, Bilbao, Spain, ²¹ Ghent University, Gent, Belgium, ²² Johannes Gutenberg-Universität, Mainz, Germany, ²³ University of Cape Town, Rondebosch, South Africa, ²⁴ Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, MA, USA, ²⁵ Charles University, Praha, Czech Republic, ²⁶ University College London, London, UK

²⁷ University of Warsaw, Warsaw, Poland

Abstract

Recent highlights from the HERA experiments, Hermes, H1 and ZEUS, are reviewed and ideas for future analyses to fully exploit this unique data set are proposed. This document is a summary of a workshop on future physics with HERA data held at DESY, Hamburg at the end of 2014. All areas of HERA physics are covered and contributions from both experimentalists and theorists are included. The document outlines areas where HERA physics can still make a significant contribution, principally in a deeper understanding of QCD, and its relevance to other facilities. Within the framework of the Data Preservation in High Energy Physics, the HERA data have been preserved for analyses to take place over a timescale of 10 years and more. Therefore, although an extensive list of possibilities is presented here, safe storage of the data ensures that it can also be used in the far future should new ideas and analyses be proposed.

Contents

1	Introduction	5
2	Recent highlights from HERA	5
2.1	Recent HERA results on proton structure	
	A. Levy	5
2.2	Results on the hadronic final state and diffraction in <i>ep</i> scattering <i>A. Valkárová</i>	8
3	Overview of perspectives on physics with HERA data	9
3.1	Transverse momentum dependent parton distributions H. Jung, F. Hautmann	9
3.2	Possible future HERA analyses <i>A. Geiser</i>	10
4	Parton density functions and electroweak physics	10
4.1	Three-loop heavy flavour corrections to deep-inelastic scattering	10
	J. Blümlein	10
4.2	Precise parton distributions S. Moch	12
4.3	Electroweak physics with HERA data	12
1 1	Enture electromesk and context interaction fits	15
4.4	K. Wichmann, V. Myronenko, O.Turkot, A.F. Zarnecki	14
5	Jets and hadronic final states	15
5.1	Precision jet physics in deep inelastic scattering D. Kang, C. Lee, I.W. Stewart	15
5.2	Why and how to search for charm pentaquarks with the HERA data	16
5.3	A new search for instantons	10
	E. Lohrmann	17
6	Physics topics common with other experiments	18
6.1	Common physics between HERA and LHCb <i>R. McNulty</i>	18
7	Diffraction and low- <i>x</i> physics	20
7.1	Future prospects for diffraction at HERA	
	<i>M. Ruspa</i>	20
7.2	Twist decomposition in DIS and DDIS in the dipole approach	21
7.3	Photoproduction of $\pi^+\pi^-$ pairs in a model with tensor-pomeron and vector-odderon exchange	
0	M. Sauter, A. Bolz, C. Ewerz, M. Maniatis, O. Nachtmann, A. Schöning	22
8	Spin physics	23
8.1	GPDs from exclusive meson leptoproduction <i>P. Kroll </i>	23
8.2	Inclusive and semi-inclusive spin physics <i>A. Bacchetta</i>	24

8.3	The longitudinal spin structure of the nucleon	
	<i>E. Nocera</i>	25
9	Monte Carlo programmes for HERA physics	27
9.1	Parton shower Monte Carlo generators beyond collinear approximations	
	F. Hautmann, H. Jung	27
9.2	Herwig++ for ep^1 and Rivet for ep^2	
	S. Plätzer	28
10	Summary: from Dirac's electron to Dirac electrons and quarks ³	
	J. Dainton	29
10.1	The 1992 HERA perspective	29
10.2	HERA at the close of 2014	29
10.3	Onwards?	31
1		

¹Work presented on behalf of the Herwig++ collaboration.

²Work in progress with Hannes Jung.

³The presentation on which this very short summary is based is very much a personal perspective of 22 years of HERA physics. It is based on an invitation to speak at the end of the colloquium and workshop at DESY in November 2014. It is not inclusive of the multitude of results and measurements from the four HERA experiments, H1 ZEUS, HERMES and HERA-B. It is made possible by generations of colleagues, both on the experiments and on the HERA machine, whose hard work, dedication, innovative determination and unswerving commitment has secured HERA as pivotal in the development of 20th and early 21st century physics, culminating in the SM of today. Specific contributions to this colloquium, which are to be found in other presentations included with this short summary, contain more details of latest results in respect of what is written down here. A long write-up is nearly complete which will be published as a DESY preprint shortly.

1 Introduction

These following proceedings are summaries from individual speakers and others who contributed to the symposium and workshop on future physics with HERA data. In the symposium, some of the latest experimental results from the HERA collaborations are reviewed and a theoretical perspective is given (see Section 2). The workshop on future physics ideas was organised thematically into sessions which are then organised into the following sections in this write-up:

- Overview of perspectives on physics with HERA data (see Section 3);
- Parton density functions and electroweak effects (see Section 4);
- Jets and hadronic final states (see Section 5);
- Physics topics common with other experiments (see Section 6);
- Diffraction and low-*x* physics (see Section 7);
- Spin physics (see Section 8);
- Monte Carlo programmes for HERA physics (see Section 9);

Additionally, a technical presentation was given [1] on the safe storage and maintenance of the HERA data for future analyses for many years to come, as part of the global DPHEP effort [2]. Finally a summary of the workshop was given (see Section 10).

2 Recent highlights from HERA

2.1 Recent HERA results on proton structure

A. Levy

The latest results on the proton structure by the two HERA collaborations, H1 and ZEUS, are presented. They include new results since the last HERA Symposium and cover: the cross section data combinations; the new HERAPDF2.0 parton distribution functions; measurements of the charm and bottom structure functions, with the determination of the masses of these heavy quarks; energy dependence of D^* -meson production; high- Q^2 measurements from the ZEUS collaboration in the high-Bjorken-xregion up to values of $x \cong 1$; and longitudinal structure function F_L from both collaborations.

Though the HERA collider stopped running in 2007, the data analysis has been going on with big efforts on finalising the inclusive cross section measurements. As both collaborations have done so [3, 4], the way was paved for the 'climax' of an experiment; the data combination. This procedure, which had produced precision measurements already for the HERA I period of running [5], has produced text-book results of the HERA cross section measurements. In the new combination, there were 41 data sets including 2927 data points which were combined to 1307 averaged measurements with 165 sources of correlated systematic uncertainties. The data sets were consistent, producing a total $\chi^2/ndf = 1.04$.

The scaling violation plot, namely the combined neutral current (NC) e^+p and e^-p reduced cross sections as a function of Q^2 for fixed values of Bjorken x, for all HERA data resulting from an integrated luminosity of 1 fb⁻¹ is shown in Fig. 1. They are the most precise data measurements in this kinematic region, reaching Q^2 values of 50 000 GeV² and x values down to 0.00005 (in the present figure only values down to 0.02 are shown). The scaling violations are well described by the HERAPDF2.0 NLO predictions.

Figure 2 shows the combined HERA charged current (CC) e^-p reduced cross sections as a function of x for some fixed Q^2 values as indicated in the figure. These data are also well described by the HERAPDF2.0 NLO predictions. Figures 1 and 2 are part of the HERA legacy. They are the results of many years of dedicated work to produce the best quality data by the two HERA collaborations H1 and ZEUS.





Fig. 1: The combined HERA data for the inclusive NC e^+p and e^-p reduced cross sections as a function of Q^2 for selected values of x at $\sqrt{s} = 318 \text{ GeV}$ with overlaid predictions of the preliminary version of HERAPDF2.0 NLO. The bands represent the total uncertainties of the predictions.

Fig. 2: The combined HERA inclusive CC e^-p reduced cross sections as a function of x at selected values of $Q^2 \sqrt{s} = 318 \text{ GeV}$ with overlaid predictions of the preliminary version of HERA-PDF2.0 NLO. The bands represent the total uncertainties on the predictions.



Fig. 3: The dependence of χ^2 /dof on Q_{cut}^2 of the NLO and NNLO fits to the HERA combined inclusive data.

The combined data are used to obtain the parton distribution function (PDFs) in the proton, using the DGLAP [6] equations. Since perturbative QCD (pQCD) is expected to be valid only from a scale where partons can be resolved, the pQCD analysis uses data above that scale. A lower value for $Q_{\rm cut}^2$ was chosen as 3.5 GeV² and a study of the resulting χ^2 /dof as a function of this cut was carried out and shown in Fig. 3. A clear dependence of the χ^2 /dof on Q^2 is observed; its value decreases as Q^2 increases to ~ 10 GeV² and starts to increase again after 15 GeV². Following this behaviour, two sets of PDFs have been determined, one with $Q_{\rm min}^2 =$ 3.5 GeV² and another with $Q_{\rm min}^2 = 10 \text{ GeV}^2$.

The two sets of PDFs are shown in Figs. 4 and 5. Although there is no visible difference between the two in the higher-x region, one sees that the gluon uncertainty is much larger in the low-x region for the $Q_{\min}^2 = 10 \text{ GeV}^2$ case. This happens because leaving out data in the range $Q^2 = 3.5 - 10 \text{ GeV}^2$ removes events which constrain the gluon density in the low-x region. Further details and final results on the combined inclusive HERA data can be found in the recent publication [7].

H1 and ZEUS combined their charm structure function data and extracted the running charm mass [8], resulting in $m_c(m_c) = 1.26 \pm 0.05(\exp) \pm 0.03(\text{mod}) \pm 0.02(\text{param}) \pm 0.02(\alpha_S)$ GeV. The ZEUS collaboration measured the bottom structure function [9] and extracted the $\overline{\text{MS}}$ value of the bottom quark, $m_b(m_b) = 4.07 \pm 0.14(\exp)^{+0.01}_{-0.07}(\text{mod})^{+0.05}_{-0.00}(\text{param})^{+0.08}_{-0.05}(\text{theo})$ GeV.

The ZEUS collaboration measured the energy dependence of the D^* cross section [10] in the





Fig. 4: The parton distribution functions xu_v , xd_v , $xS = 2x(\bar{U} + \bar{D})$ and xg of HERAPDF2.0 NLO at $\mu_f^2 = 3.5 \,\text{GeV}^2$. The gluon and sea distributions are scaled down by a factor of 20. The experimental, model and parameterisation uncertainties are shown.

Fig. 5: The parton distribution functions xu_v , xd_v , $xS = 2x(\bar{U} + \bar{D})$ and xg of HERAPDF2.0 NLO at $\mu_f^2 = 10 \text{ GeV}^2$. The gluon and sea distributions are scaled down by a factor of 20. The experimental, model and parameterisation uncertainties are shown.

range of $\sqrt{s} = 225 - 320$ GeV and found the dependence to be in agreement with NLO QCD predictions. It also used an improved reconstruction method of Bjorken x in the high- Q^2 and high-x region and extracted [11] the inclusive NC cross section up to $x \to 1$. The fine binning in x with the extension of kinematic coverage up to $x \cong 1$ make these data important input to fits constraining the PDFs in the valence-quark domain.

The H1 collaboration measured [12] the F_L structure function in the region $1.5 < Q^2 < 800 \text{ GeV}^2$ while the ZEUS collaboration measured it [13] in the kinematic range $9 < Q^2 < 110 \text{ GeV}^2$. The results are shown in Fig. 6. The uncertainties of the ZEUS results are larger than those of H1. The ZEUS results, though consistently lower than those of H1, are consistent with them because of the correlated uncertainties. The predictions shown by the shaded area are in reasonable agreement with both data sets. One would hope to have a combined measurement which will produce the HERA F_L .



Fig. 6: F_L as a function of Q^2 as measured by the H1 and ZEUS collaborations. The shaded area are predictions based on different PDF parameterisations, as indicated in the figure.



Fig. 7: DIS and photoproduction integrated cross sections normalised to the NLO QCD theoretical calculations are shown as a white line. The double ratio of data over NLO QCD calculations for photoproduction to data over NLO QCD calculations for DIS is presented as a white line in the last row.

2.2 Results on the hadronic final state and diffraction in ep scattering

A. Valkárová

2.2.1 QCD and hadronic final state

The ZEUS collaboration presented cross sections for events containing an isolated high-energy photon, with and without a jet, produced in photoproduction using the full HERA II data set [14]. These measurements were later on extended [15]. Events with isolated photons can provide a direct probe of the underlying partonic process in high-energy collisions, since the emission of a high-energy photon is not affected by hadronisation. Within the large theoretical uncertainties, the theoretical predictions agree with the data.

Inclusive jet, dijet and trijet differential cross sections were measured in neutral current deepinelastic scattering (DIS) collisions using the H1 detector [16]. Theoretical QCD calculations at NLO, corrected for hadronisation and electroweak effects, provide a good description of the measured singleand double-differential jet cross sections as a function of all studied variables. This measurement was confirmed also by a ZEUS analysis measuring trijet differential cross sections [17]. The H1 collaboration derived the most precise value of the strong coupling constant from jet data at NLO as measured in one experiment, $\alpha_s(M_Z) = 0.1165$ (8)_{exp} (38)_{pdf,theo}.

A sophisticated analysis of H1 data aimed to find instantons in DIS ep interactions [18]. The observed upper limit on the QCD instanton cross section of about 1.6 pb does not support the theoretical prediction. This analysis is still continuing.

2.2.2 Diffraction

It has been established by the ZEUS collaboration that the measurement of the shape of the azimuthal angular distributions of exclusive dijets in diffractive DIS prefers a 2-gluon exchange model of $q\bar{q}$ production over resolved Pomeron model [19].

The H1 collaboration presented the single- and double-differential dijet cross sections in diffractive DIS *ep* scattering using the large rapidity gap method to select diffractive events. Both shapes and normalisation of the single-differential cross sections are reproduced satisfactorily by the NLO QCD predictions within the experimental and theory uncertainties [20].

A new measurement of the diffractive dijet cross section with a leading final state proton detected in the Very Forward Proton Spectrometer was performed by the H1 collaboration in photoproduction and DIS [21]. With the exception of the momentum transfer Q^2 , identical kinematic regions were used for DIS and photoproduction dijets. In both photoproduction and DIS the shapes of differential distributions are well described by a NLO QCD calculations. However, for photoproduction the theoretical predictions lie systematically above the data, corresponding to a data suppression factor of about 0.6. For DIS, the NLO QCD calculations agree within theoretical uncertainties with data.

Integrated over the measured kinematic range, the double ratio of data over NLO QCD calculations for photoproduction to data over NLO calculations for DIS is:

$$\frac{(\text{DATA/NLO})_{\gamma p}}{(\text{DATA/NLO})_{\text{DIS}}} = 0.55 \pm 0.10 \,(\text{data}) \pm 0.02 \,(\text{theo.}) \tag{1}$$

and is shown in Fig. 7. This observation is in agreement with previous H1 measurements, where complementary experimental methods have been used. Within the theoretical framework applied, this could hint at the breaking of QCD factorisation in diffractive dijet photoproduction.

3 Overview of perspectives on physics with HERA data

3.1 Transverse momentum dependent parton distributions

H. Jung, F. Hautmann

The calculation of a cross section in ep and pp collisions proceeds via the convolution of a partonic cross section with parton density functions (PDFs), which describe the probability density to find a parton in a hadron with a given momentum fraction x at a resolution scale μ . For inclusive single scale cross sections, like the inclusive DIS cross section, the parton densities are functions of x and the resolution scale μ only (collinear factorisation), while for more exclusive and differential multi-scale cross sections, the transverse momenta of the interacting partons become important, and so-called transverse momentum dependent (TMD) parton density functions are needed.

DIS is the process where TMD factorisation is proven. The precision determination of TMDs (for quarks and gluons) is extremely important especially in light of potential factorisation breaking effects in hadron–hadron collisions [22,23]. The present status of TMDs is summarised in [24]; a library of available TMD fits and parameterisations can be found in [25]; an application of TMDs to W+jet production in pp is given in [26].

The TMDs, similarly to collinear PDFs, can be determined from fits to inclusive cross sections [27], but the transverse momentum dependence is, at present, not well constrained. Dedicated measurements are needed to constrain the small and large k_T region of quark and gluon TMDs:

- the inclusive jet cross section from lowest $p_T \sim \mathcal{O}(0.5 \,\text{GeV})$ to large p_T to constrain the quark and gluon TMDs
- inclusive particle- and identified particle-production as a function of x, Q^2 , η and p_T of the tracks to constrain the flavour dependence of the TMDs

In jet production in γp , but also in DIS, the region transverse in azimuth to the jet direction is usually not well described by standard simulations including parton showers (underlying event measurements), and especially for γp , multiple parton interactions (MPIs) must be included, processes which are also needed in pp. However, the separation of multiple interactions and higher order contributions from a single interaction depends in general on the factorisation used and on the factorisation scheme. Especially measurements in DIS are crucial, since there MPIs are not expected to contribute because of the point-like nature of the virtual photon. Such measurements would be important to constrain the contribution from higher order QCD radiation in a single partonic interaction. With this, a comparison with γp or pp would allow a systematic estimate of the MPI contribution, in a factorisation scheme independent way.

3.2 Possible future HERA analyses

A. Geiser

The purpose of this contribution is to give a (subjective) overview of a large variety of analyses which might be possible in the future using the HERA data. It is based on

- a comparison of early goals with what has actually been achieved,
- an extrapolation of how already existing results can be improved further, and
- a collection of thoughts about analysis topics which might never have been attempted before.

Because there is obviously large overlap, many of the ideas presented by other participants of the workshop are integrated as much as possible and need to be appropriately quoted and referenced. Doing this adequately is not possible within the limited space available for a single contribution to this document. Therefore the bulk of the information, with the corresponding references, is presented in a separate document [28], which is only briefly summarised here.

A variety of possible future analyses of HERA data in the context of the DPHEP data preservation programme [2, 29] is collected, motivated, and commented. The focus is placed on possible future analyses of the existing ep collider data and their physics scope. Comparisons to the original scope of the HERA programme are made, and cross references to topics also covered by other participants of the workshop are given. This includes topics on

- QCD,
- proton structure,
- diffraction,
- jets,
- hadronic final states,
- heavy flavours,
- electroweak physics,

and the application of related theory and phenomenology topics like

- NNLO QCD calculations,
- low-x related models,
- nonperturbative QCD aspects, and
- electroweak radiative corrections.

Synergies with other collider programmes like LHC and EIC are also addressed.

In summary, the range of physics topics which can still be uniquely covered using the existing data is very broad and of considerable physics interest, often matching the interest of results from colliders currently in operation. Due to well-established data and MC sets, calibrations, and analysis procedures the manpower and expertise needed for a particular analysis is often very much smaller than that needed for an ongoing experiment. Since centrally funded manpower to carry out such analyses is not available any longer, this contribution, and in particular its extended version [28], not only addresses experienced self-funded experimentalists, but also theorists and master-level students who might wish to carry out such an analysis.

4 Parton density functions and electroweak physics

4.1 Three-loop heavy flavour corrections to deep-inelastic scattering *J. Blümlein*

The present precision of the deep-inelastic world data requires QCD analyses and fits to the heavy quark masses m_c and m_b at 3-loop order [30–32]. While the massless corrections to 3-loop order are available

[33–35], the heavy flavour corrections are being calculated. Here, emphasis is placed on an analytic calculation in the region $Q^2 \gg m_Q^2$, which holds in the case of the structure function $F_2(x, Q^2)$ at the 1% level, if $Q^2/m^2 \gtrsim 10$ and is a very good approximation in the case of charm in the kinematic regime at HERA [36].

In 2009, the programme could be accomplished completely on the level of a series Mellin moments [37] in calculating projected tadpoles using MATAD [38]. In the meanwhile also moments for a new class of 3-loop diagrams, containing both charm and bottom corrections have been computed for the moments N = 2, 4, 6 [39]. Very recently all logarithmic corrections were computed for the Wilson coefficients contributing to $F_2(x, Q^2)$ and all transition matrix elements in the variable flavor number scheme (VFNS) to 3-loop order [40]. Here also the first two Wilson coefficients contributing with 3-loop order, $L_g^S(x, Q^2)$ and $L_q^{PS}(x, Q^2)$, were calculated. The asymptotic 3-loop corrections in the case of the longitudinal structure function $F_L(x, Q^2)$ are also known [40,41].



Fig. 8: The charm contribution by the Wilson coefficient H_{Qq}^{PS} to the structure function $F_2(x, Q^2)$ as a function of x and Q^2 choosing $Q^2 = \mu^2$ and $m_c = 1.59 \text{ GeV}$ (on shell scheme) using the parton distributions [42]; from [43].

In the case of charged current interactions, including also single heavy quark excitation, the 1-loop calculation had to be repeated because of conflicting results in the literature. In Ref. [44] we confirm the result obtained in [45]. At next-to-leading order (NLO) we correct an earlier result given in [46] in Ref. [47].

We have by now obtained also complete results for a series of operator matrix elements and massive Wilson coefficients at 3-loop order, respectively those of complete contributions to individual colour factors. The contributions of $O(N_F T_F^2 C_{F,A})$ to all OMEs were calculated in Refs. [48,49] and those of $O(T_F^2 C_{F,A})$ to $A_{gg,Q}$ in [50]. The solution of special higher topologies for ladder-, Benz- and V-graphs has been presented in Refs. [51,52]. So far complete 3-loop results have been obtained for the massive OMEs $A_{gq,Q}$ [53], $A_{qq,Q}^{NS}$ [54] and A_{Qq}^{PS} [55]. In Figure 8 we illustrate the size of the 2- and 3-loop flavor pure singlet contributions, which are significant.

In the course of these calculations, various mathematical and computer-algebraic technologies had to be developed, including new mathematical function spaces and analytic algebraic integration techniques. Recent reviews on those are given in Refs. [56].

The present heavy flavour corrections will improve also the precision determination of the parton

densities in the future, cf. e.g. [42]. In particular, the planned high luminosity measurements at the EIC [57–59] or LHeC [60] can also test these corrections.

4.2 Precise parton distributions

S. Moch

The need for precise PDFs can best be illustrated with the current theoretical accuracy for predictions of the cross section for Higgs boson production in gluon–gluon fusion at the LHC. The QCD radiative corrections are sizeable and require the computation of higher orders to achieve apparent convergence of the perturbative expansion and stability under scale variation. Currently, approximate N³LO (next-to-next-to-next-to-leading order) results are available [61,62] which display a residual theoretical uncertainty of less than 5%. In the effective theory (limit of infinite top-quark mass) one obtains for a Higgs boson mass $m_H = 125.4 \text{ GeV}$ and a LHC centre-of-mass energy $\sqrt{S} = 8 \text{ TeV}$ at the scale $\mu_R = \mu_F = m_H/2$ close to the point of minimal sensitivity at approximate N³LO

$$\sigma_H \Big|_{N^3 LO} = 21.12 \,\text{pb} \pm 0.56 \,\text{pb} \,(\text{th. unc.}) \stackrel{+ 0.29}{_{- 0.42}} \text{pb} \,(\text{scale unc.})\,, \tag{2}$$

where the theoretical uncertainty comes from estimating the exact N³LO corrections and the scale uncertainty is obtained from a simultaneous variation of μ_R and μ_F by a factor of two around the central scale [61]. These two uncertainties are largely independent.

The dominant uncertainty in the prediction of eq. (2) stems from the PDF set and the value of the strong coupling constant $\alpha_s(M_Z)$ used, since the cross section is directly correlated with the gluon PDF and the value for $\alpha_s(M_Z)$. In the case of eq. (2), the PDF set of MSTW08 [63] has been used together with their nominal $\alpha_s(M_Z) = 0.1171$ at NNLO. However, such high $\alpha_s(M_Z)$ values have recently been challenged by high precision determinations yielding much lower values, see e.g. [31]. To illustrate the dependence on the choice of a PDF set, it suffices to consider cross section predictions at NNLO in QCD. For the MSTW08 PDF set one obtains

$$\sigma_H \Big|_{\text{NNLO}} = 20.16 \,\text{pb} \,{}^{+0.22}_{-0.32} \,\text{pb} \,(\text{PDF})\,, \tag{3}$$

which is in contrast to the cross section calculated with the ABM12 PDF set [42] with a nominal $\alpha_s(M_Z) = 0.1132(11)$ at NNLO,

$$\sigma_H \big|_{\text{NNLO}} = 18.67 \,\text{pb} \pm 0.46 \,\text{pb} \,(\text{PDF}) \,.$$
 (4)

The deviation between eqs. (3) and (4) is about 8% and much larger than the residual theoretical uncertainty of less than 5% given in eq. (2) with the approximate N³LO corrections. It is at the level of $3 - 4\sigma$ standard deviations with respect to the uncertainty determined from the correlated experimental uncertainties in the fitted data. Also the use of other global PDF fits, such as CT10 [64], HERAPDF (v1.5) [5,65], JR09 [66] and the recent updates MMHT 2014 [67] and NNPDF (v3.0) [68], leads to a significant spread in the predicted Higgs cross sections, see, e.g. [69].

The reasons for the differences are, of course, known and well documented in the literature. They originate from a number of sources which encompass specific choices in the theoretical description of the data, the selection of data sets and the analysis procedures. Examples for theory choices are the treatment of heavy quarks in deep-inelastic scattering (DIS) as well as the renormalisation scheme for the heavy-quark masses [70] (running masses for charm and bottom in ABM11 [71] and ABM12 [42]). Keeping a fixed number of flavors [72] together with the use of the approximate NNLO corrections for the Wilson coefficients of heavy-quark electro-production [37, 73] ensures the exact description of all terms up to $\alpha_s^3 \ln^k (Q^2/m^2)$ with $k = 1, \ldots, 3$. Other examples are the use of target mass corrections in fits of lepton–proton scattering data [71] or the consistent extraction of power corrections (higher-twist contributions in DIS data at low scales) [74]. All these issues affect the gluon distribution and the fitted value of $\alpha_s(M_Z)$. Regarding the selection of data sets a prominent example is the use of Tevatron jet data

in a global fit at NNLO accuracy in order to constrain the gluon PDF. The QCD description of hadroproduction jet data is currently accurate only to NLO so that missing large higher order corrections at NNLO [75] estimated to be of the order of 30% lead to a bias in the extracted gluon PDF [71]. Finally, details of the analysis procedure such as the proper account of error correlations among data sets does affect the statistical interpretation [76].

In summary, the need for precision PDFs is driven by the experimental accuracy of cross section measurements. Checks of the specific theory assumptions made in PDF and α_s fits as well as checks of correlations between experimental data for different scattering processes at the LHC and their sensitivity to PDFs are urgently needed to consolidate our knowledge of the proton structure.

4.3 Electroweak physics with HERA data

H. Spiesberger

With the LHC experiments, the focus of present research in particle physics has shifted towards the measurement of the Higgs boson properties and the search for new physics. A conclusive interpretation of future data will still rely on a precise knowledge of the Standard Model parameters. In particular, the weak mixing angle will be important, should new phenomena be observed. At present its value is dominated by two high-precision measurements, which disagree, however, by almost 3σ . Any additional information is important to narrow down possible new physics scenarios.

There have been various analyses, both by H1 and ZEUS, of inclusive data from e^- and e^+ scattering, also including polarised beams, to determine electroweak coupling parameters, but none has used the full data set in a combined fit. For example, H1 has performed a fit to the Standard Model prediction based on 120 pb^{-1} of unpolarized e^{\pm} data and obtained a 1.8 % determination of the weak mixing angle, $\sin^2 \theta_W = 0.2151 \pm 0.0040$ (with an additional $\frac{+0.9}{-0.5}$ % theoretical uncertainty) [77]. The complete data sets of H1 and ZEUS correspond to almost 1000 pb⁻¹, thus one should expect a much better precision if these data sets are combined.



Fig. 9: Various existing (red points with black error bars [79]) and possible future measurements of the running ($\overline{\text{MS}}$) weak mixing angle, including a potential result from a SM fit to HERA data: $\Delta \sin^2 \theta_W = \pm 0.0011$, corresponding to $\Delta M_W = 55$ MeV.

The sensitivity of a combination of neutral and charged current data with polarized electrons had been estimated some 20 years ago [78] based on 10^3 pb^{-1} and assuming a 1% systematic error. A SM fit in the on-shell scheme combined with a very conservative expected precision for the top-quark mass

of $\Delta m_t = \pm 5 \text{ GeV}$ would provide a W-mass determination with a precision $\Delta m_W = \pm 55 \text{ MeV}$, corresponding to $\Delta \sin^2 \theta_W = \pm 0.0011$. Uncertainties in the PDFs have now reached the level of a percent and would therefore indeed not obviate such a precision. It remains to be seen by how much the uncertainty on m_W is affected by (i) the different mixture of electron and positron data with about the same total amount of luminosity as has been assumed in [78], and (ii) the different degree of polarisation. Such a 0.5 % measurement of $\sin^2 \theta_W$ would not compete in precision with the available high-precision results, but is complementary and therefore a useful addition to the global picture of electroweak precision measurements (Fig. 9).

HERA offers the unique possibility to measure the weak vector and axial-vector coupling constants of quarks. The four independent measurements with polarised beams, e_L^- , e_R^- , e_L^+ , e_R^+ carry enough information to separately determine v_f and a_f for up- and down-type flavours. Preliminary results exist [77, 80], but from previous studies [81] one can conclude that there is a considerable potential for improving the precision of these measurements.

4.4 Future electroweak and contact interaction fits

K. Wichmann, V. Myronenko, O.Turkot, A.F. Zarnecki

4.4.1 HERA polarised data

The H1 and ZEUS collaborations published their final results for inclusive DIS at high photon virtuality Q^2 with longitudinally polarised lepton beams at HERA [3–5,82]. The data were taken both for electron and positron incoming beams and for right-handed and left-handed polarisation of the lepton beam. This make these measurements perfect to study processes sensitive to the beam polarisation.

4.4.2 Combined electroweak and QCD global fits

Inclusive DIS cross sections measured at HERA are essential for studying electroweak physics and performing a consistent QCD analysis to reveal the proton structure and obtain PDFs. Such studies were performed previously by H1 and ZEUS using data from HERA I period (no lepton beam polarisation). Using data from the HERA II period with polarised leptons gives additional sensitivity to the measurements of light quark couplings to the Z^0 boson, in particular to vector couplings. It is also possible to measure the weak mixing angle and the mass of the W boson. Exploiting complete data samples from H1 and ZEUS simultaneously and taking into account correlated systematic uncertainties and global normalisations gives a significant improvement in precision. The study of the electroweak parameters can be done either using HERA only data or with additional constraints from other experiments. Such studies can be performed within the HERAFitter framework [83] to coherently take into account the PDF uncertainties and the correlated uncertainties of inclusive measurements.

4.4.3 Contact interactions

In a search for contact interactions (CI) some channels are sensitive to the lepton polarisation. In previous CI studies, the PDF uncertainty was a dominant source of systematic uncertainties and it was used to vary model predictions in the limit setting procedure. The fact that PDFs used in the analysis already include HERA high- Q^2 data was neglected. This was acceptable for the HERA I data, dominated by the statistical uncertainty, but for the full HERA data it has to be taken properly into account.

A procedure where the same high- Q^2 DIS data are first included in the PDF fits used to describe the data (assuming validity of the SM) and then for the CI mass scale limit calculation (testing possible contributions beyond SM) is incorrect. A possible BSM contribution, modifying electron–quark interactions at the highest Q^2 , would also be reflected in the PDF fit. Resulting PDFs would be biased and the SM predictions would also include some BSM contributions "hidden" in the PDFs. As a result, one could still obtain a good agreement of the data with the biased SM predictions and the limits on the BSM parameters calculated with these PDFs could be artificially overestimated. The only proper procedure to set limits on the BSM models using the data included in the PDF fits is to perform a combined analysis, i.e. include possible contribution from the BSM processes in the QCD fit to the data. The resulting limits on the model parameters might not be competitive with the expected LHC limits but these would be the first limits set in the strictly correct way.

5 Jets and hadronic final states

5.1 Precision jet physics in deep inelastic scattering

D. Kang, C. Lee, I.W. Stewart

Event shapes provide a key method of measuring jets in DIS. This was done successfully by H1 and ZEUS [84–89] and compared with theoretical calculations with next-to-leading-logarithmic (NLL) resummation [90,91]. Here we consider the event shape, DIS thrust, τ , which is defined in the Breit frame using the momentum of the exchanged γ or Z boson to determine the z-axis, q = (0, 0, 0, Q). It can be measured solely from events in the current hemisphere where z > 0 via $\tau = 1 - (2/Q) \sum_{i \in \mathcal{H}_J} p_{iz}$, thus avoiding the lack of detector coverage in parts of the beam region. The event shape τ also does not suffer from non-global logarithms [91].

Recently an all orders factorisation theorem was derived for $d\sigma/d\tau$ [92], which enables higher order perturbative results to be obtained, and a more rigorous treatment of power corrections,

$$\frac{1}{\sigma_0}\frac{d\sigma}{dxdQ^2d\tau} = Q H(Q,x,\mu) \int dt_B dt_J d^2 p_\perp B_q(t_B,x,\vec{p}_\perp^2,\mu) J_q(t_J-\vec{p}_\perp^2,\mu) S\left(Q\tau - \frac{t_B + t_J}{Q},\mu\right).$$
(5)

Results with a resummation of the singular $\alpha_s^k \ln^j \tau/\tau$ terms at next-to-next-to-leading-log (NNLL) order were given in [92]. Here we extend this analysis to one higher order, N³LL, by exploiting the recent 2-loop calculation of the quark beam function B_q [93,94], the 2-loop DIS soft function S [95–97], and known results for the 2-loop hard function H and jet function J_q , and their 3-loop anomalous dimensions [33, 98, 99]. The smaller nonsingular contributions to $d\sigma/d\tau$ are also now known analytically at $\mathcal{O}(\alpha_s)$ [100], while numerical results are available at $\mathcal{O}(\alpha_s^2)$ [101, 102]. Power corrections are encoded by a hadronic matrix element Ω_1 appearing in S, using formalism developed in Refs. [92, 103–106]. (The DIS thrust τ is equal to the Breit frame 1-jettiness τ_1^b , and hence belongs to the class of 1-jettiness event shapes [107]. Results for other 1-jettiness DIS variables were obtained in Refs. [92, 108–110], currently up to NNLL order.)

Fits for $\alpha_s(m_Z)$ in the tail region of the DIS τ distribution, should simultaneously fit for the power correction Ω_1 (similar to the highly successful fits for the e^+e^- thrust event shape in [111]). This is facilitated by considering $d\sigma/d\tau$ from multiple x and Q values. Interestingly, the factorisation theorem in Eq. (5) remains valid for relatively small x, and the fractional contribution from the nonsingular corrections even decreases with decreasing x, as shown at $\mathcal{O}(\alpha_s)$ in [112].

In Fig. 10 we show the convergence of the DIS thrust cross section and decrease in the perturbative resummation uncertainty when going from NLL to NNLL to N³LL order. Results are displayed for a representative value of x and Q, while cross sections for other values can be found in [112]. In Fig. 11 we show the percent uncertainty of $d\sigma/d\tau$ for various values of x and Q in the region accessible by HERA, demonstrating that the theoretical resummation uncertainties become as low as 2% in accessible regions of the phase space. Values are obtained as the average uncertainty in $d\sigma/d\tau$ in the tail region $0.15 < \tau < 0.35$. In Fig. 12 we show how much the cross section changes with variations of the input parameters $\alpha_s(m_Z)$ and Ω_1 , as well as comparing the $\alpha_s(m_Z)$ sensitivity to the N³LL resummation uncertainties, and to the uncertainties from the NNLO MSTW parton distributions [63]. Figures for other values of x and Q are available in [112]. The degeneracy between $\alpha_s(m_Z)$ and Ω_1 is broken by measurements at multiple Q. The theoretical precision of our N³LL cross section indicates that measurements with 1–2% uncertainty in $\alpha_s(m_Z)$ should now be possible. A measurement of Ω_1 from



Fig. 10: Convergence of the DIS thrust distribution. Results at three orders are shown along with their perturbative uncertainty. Left panel shows $\tau d\sigma/d\tau$. Right panel shows the relative uncertainty for $d\sigma/d\tau$.



Fig. 11: Percent uncertainty of our N³LL cross section for the region in x and Q accessible at HERA. Uncertainties are for the tail of the DIS thrust distribution which can be used to measure $\alpha_s(m_Z)$. Also shown are the points used for past DIS event shape measurements.

DIS is also of broader use, since this same Ω_1 parameter occurs in $pp \to Z + 1$ -jet, where it yields the power correction for the jet mass that is linear in the jet radius [113].

5.2 Why and how to search for charm pentaquarks with the HERA data *U. Karshon*

If a pentaquark is found and confirmed, it will provide a major testing ground for low-energy QCD dynamics. Many theorists think that heavy pentaquarks are more likely to exist than strange ones [114]. Some of them predict a stable heavy charm pentaquark with M < 2.8 GeV below the DN threshold [115]. The negative experimental results [116] for a $uudd\bar{c}$ charm pentaquark $\Theta_c^0 \rightarrow D^*N$, DN at 3.1 GeV, after its initial observation [117], could be due to the stability of charm pentaquarks. Thus they should be searched for in weak decays. Both the H1 and ZEUS experiments had a microvertex detector (MVD) enabling reconstruction of secondary vertices from weakly decaying particles. Weakly decaying charm-strange pentaquarks could also exist [118], e.g. $P_{\bar{c}s}^0 = \bar{c}suud$ and $P_{\bar{c}s}^- = \bar{c}sddu$.

If Θ_c^0 exists with a mass below $\approx 2.8 \text{ GeV}$, it will decay weakly, e.g. $\Theta_c^0 \to K_s^0 \pi^- p$ where p, π^- come from a secondary MVD vertex and K_s^0 points to this vertex or $\Theta_c^0 \to K^+ \pi^- \pi^- p$ where all 4



Fig. 12: Sensitivity of the DIS thrust cross section to changes in $\alpha_s(m_Z)$ and Ω_1 (left panel) and compared with PDF and N³LL uncertainties (right panel).

particles come from a secondary vertex.

If $P_{\bar{c}s}$ exists below the strong decay threshold, it will decay weakly, e.g.:

$$\begin{split} P^0_{\bar{c}s} &\to \phi \pi^- p, \ \phi \to K^+ K^-; P^0_{\bar{c}s} \to K^{*0} K^- p, \ K^{*0} \to K^+ \pi^-; \\ P^0_{\bar{c}s} \to (K\bar{K})^0 p \pi^-; P^0_{\bar{c}s} \to \Lambda K^+ \pi^-, \\ P^-_{\bar{c}s} \to \phi \pi^- \pi^- p, \ \phi \to K^+ K^-; P^-_{\bar{c}s} \to K^{*0} K^- \pi^- p, \ K^{*0} \to K^+ \pi^-; \\ P^-_{\bar{c}s} \to \Lambda \pi^- \pi^- K^+; \ P^-_{\bar{c}s} \to \Lambda \pi^- K^0 \ \text{(a very clean channel!)} \end{split}$$

where all decaying particles come from a secondary MVD vertex. Any detection of $p(\bar{p})$ or $\Lambda(\bar{\Lambda})$ emerging from a MVD secondary vertex (unless coming from a Λ_c) could hint at the existence of an exotic baryon [119].

5.3 A new search for instantons

E. Lohrmann

The existence of instantons is predicted by the Standard Model, but so far they have not been observed. Their discovery would be a confirmation of an important prediction connected with the QCD vacuum.

Ringwald and Schrempp have identified kinematic regions in ep DIS, which allow an approximate calculaton of instanton-induced processes [120]. A Monte Carlo generator QCDINS [121] allows simulation of DIS instanton events in detail.

A search for instanton events has been carried out by the H1 [122] and ZEUS collaborations [123]. In these searches DIS events are selected and cuts designed to enhance the instanton contribution of the sample are applied.

In the meantime, the conditions for an instanton search have drastically improved. The work of ref. [123] was carried out with an integrated luminosity of 38 pb^{-1} . Now, about 10 times this luminosity is available. Moreover, A.N. Barakbaev and E. Boos have proposed a new variable [124], which allows a much better discrimination of instanton and normal DIS events. It is based on the large difference of the transverse momentum/eta correlation between instanton and normal events.

In ref. [123] a conservative estimate of an upper limit for the fraction of instanton events in the sample was made, which is independent of the Monte Carlo background estimate of normal DIS events. This estimate is given by σ_d/σ_{th} , where σ_d is the number of data events after cuts and σ_{th} is the number of instanton events predicted by theory after cuts.

Starting from the DIS events sample of ref. [123], corresponding to an integrated luminosity of 38 pb^{-1} , one obtains values for σ_d/σ_{th} , according to the new algorithm of ref. [124], as shown in the table (data in the γ -proton CM system are used). For comparison, corresponding values for the analysis published in ref. [123] are also shown. The comparison shows the advantage gained by the new algorithm. It now formally excludes the theoretically predicted cross section, but probably is still within the uncertainties of the theory.

Table 1: Ratio σ_d/σ_{th} , the ratio of signal events to events predicted by instanton theory, for an integrated luminosity of 38 pb⁻¹.

ZEUS ref. [123]	cut	σ_d/σ_{th}
	16.4	4.5 ± 0.2
	10.1	3.1 ± 0.2
	5.5	2.4 ± 0.3
	2.7	2.1 ± 0.5
algorithm ref. [124]	cut	σ_d/σ_{th}
	0.45	6.7 ± 0.2
	0.35	1.7 ± 0.2
	0.30	0.9 ± 0.2
	0.25	$0.22 \ ^{+0.29}_{-0.13}$

The H1 Collaboration has conducted a new search [18] for instantons, using the full HERA statistics. In a preliminary result they set an upper limit on the instanton cross section of a factor about 6 below the theoretically predicted value. However, this value has some uncertainties, like e.g. the background subtraction from the DIS Monte Carlo calculation. Using the new algorithm could probably further improve their result.

6 Physics topics common with other experiments

6.1 Common physics between HERA and LHCb R. McNulty

6.1.1 PDFs at HERA and LHCb

The effort to understand the proton structure extends from HERA to the LHC, both in developing a coherent picture at different parton fractional momenta, x, and energy scales, Q^2 , and in making predictions for proton–proton interaction rates. The kinematic region accessible at the LHCb experiment, which is instrumented between pseudorapidities of 2 and 5, is of particular interest as it involves collisions between one high-x parton, already well measured at HERA, and one low-x parton, which is either unknown or requires a large DGLAP extrapolation in Q^2 of HERA results.

LHCb has made differential cross-section measurements [125, 126] of W and Z boson production at $\sqrt{s} = 7$ TeV, which both test the Standard Model and constrain the PDFs. The ratio of W^+ to W^- boson production provides strong constraints on the u/d quark distributions, and the experimental ratio has been measured with a precision of better than 1% using data corresponding to an integrated luminosity of about 1 fb⁻¹ (see Fig. 13).

6.1.2 Diffraction at HERA and LHCb

Photoproduction of vector mesons at HERA and the LHC proceeds through the interaction of a photon and a Pomeron (a colour neutral combination of two gluons). At HERA the photon couples to the electron; at the LHC its source is the proton, leading to an unusual experimental topology for a hadron collider of a single meson and no additional particles in the final state.



Fig. 13: Cross sections for W^+ and W^- bosons production inside the LHCb kinematic region compared to NNLO predictions obtained with various PDF sets.

LHCb has measured the central exclusive production of single J/ψ mesons at $\sqrt{s} = 7$ TeV [127] and the results can be compared to HERA photoproduction results, with some mild model dependence to account for the photon flux, the gap survival probability, and a two-fold ambiguity in knowing which of the two protons the photon radiated from. The comparison is shown in Fig. 14, which also plots the results of fixed target experiments and of proton–lead collisions measured by the ALICE collaboration [128] at the LHC. A consistent picture emerges of J/ψ photoproduction across a wide range of W, the centre-of-mass of the photon–proton system. This is a promising channel to access the low-xgluon PDF [129], where in the upcoming $\sqrt{s} = 13$ TeV running, LHCb will have sensitivity down to $x \approx 2 \times 10^{-6}$.

These results are also important in our understanding of diffraction. The extensive programme of work at HERA now continues at the LHC where Pomeron–Pomeron collisions can be observed, as for example in the recent observation of the central exclusive production of double J/ψ mesons. [130].



Fig. 14: Cross section for J/ψ photoproduction as a function of the photon–proton centre-of-mass energy for various experiments.

7 Diffraction and low-*x* physics

7.1 Future prospects for diffraction at HERA

M. Ruspa

By looking at the HERA harvest in diffraction with the aim to identify if and where the data can still tell something, what emerges are on the one hand open and critical issues, on the other hand the potential of measurements that were never carried out but are feasible with the latest high-statistics samples. There are also measurements that, though already performed, would benefit from the latest data. An overview is presented in the following.

The **critical issues** are related to the QCD factorisation theorem and the portability of HERA diffractive data to hadron–hadron environments:

- Diffractive Parton Distribution Functions. H1 and ZEUS published during the years a wealth of data on the diffractive structure function F_2^D [131–138]. As in inclusive DIS, these data can be used as input to NLO DGLAP fits. A few sets of diffractive PDFs (DPDFs) have been extracted over the years by H1 and ZEUS [131, 139, 140]. There are differences among the various fits, notably for the gluon density, which reflects the uncertainty in this quantity. A consistent determination of the DPDFs, felt as mandatory by the diffractive community outside HERA, can come only from the HERA experiments as only the HERA collaborations can understand the differences between the data. Adding diffractive dijet data in the fits has already proven to provide extra constraining power to the gluon density [139, 140]. Very recent high precision H1 dijet data [141] would thus provide a valuable further input.

- Mechanism of factorisation breaking. A key physics issue is whether the DPDFs are or are not universal. Support to the factorisation theorem has been provided by analyses of diffractive dijet cross sections in DIS [139, 142, 143]. However, hard scattering factorisation was proven to fail at the Tevatron [144, 145] and LHC [146]. In resolved photoproduction at HERA, where the exchanged real photon behaves like a hadron, factorisation is expected to fail as in the hadron–hadron case. Whether H1 and ZEUS dijet photoproduction data show a suppression along the range of x_{γ} , the fraction of the photon momentum entering the hard scattering, as predicted by theory [147, 148], has been a dilemma for the last decade. H1 measures a suppression factor of around 0.6 [139, 145], independent of x_{γ} , whereas the ZEUS data [143] are consistent with no suppression. To shed light on this difference is highly desirable. This can be achieved only with a ZEUS analysis of the post-upgrade data. Another handle might come from HERA II data on diffractive charm photoproduction – the HERA I data were analysed [149, 150] but the large stastistical uncertainty was a limiting factor. Gap-suppression effects were seen also in the photoproduction of jet pairs separated by a LRG [151]; consensus was not reached with theorists on their interpretation, but certainly this is a production process fertile for further investigation.

Guidelines for the measurements never carried out before are

- high-statistics opportunities, which mostly apply to H1 post-upgrade data and notably to the protontagged data (which, due to the severe acceptance limitations, are statistically disfavoured in the HERA I samples). Top of the list is the extraction of F_2^c and F_2^b in diffraction. The former was already measured with the HERA I data tagging the rapidity gap [149, 150]. Both would be valuable ingredients for global fits.

- interpreting the data where not already done before. In addition to the investigation of charm, beauty or dijet processes in diffraction and the measurement of the related contribution to the diffractive structure function, another lens on the proton structure is provided by final states with a leading neutron or a leading proton, described in terms of the exchange of "sub-leading" trajectories, dominantly the pion and the Reggeon. The production of leading neutrons may therefore provide constraints on the structure of the pion at low- to medium-Bjorken-x values, while fixed target experiments are limited to higher x values. F_2^{π} was extracted [152, 153], but a QCD analysis was never performed. The high statistics H1 leading neutron HERA II data could be used as input to a pion parton density extraction.

- seeking very low cross section processes. Central exclusive production processes are the most sought exclusive processes in proton-proton and proton-antiproton collisions. Evidence was found at TEVA-TRON and LHC (see e.g. [146, 154] and references therein). At HERA such a topology is realised in double Pomeron exchange processes like $\gamma^* p \to \rho_0 X p$, with rapidity gaps on both sides of the central system X. For tagged photoproduction the typical M_X range would be 1–6 GeV, with the maximum at 2-3 GeV, therefore very intriguing for the observation of low-mass resonances (glueballs?). It is not yet established if the experimental coverage in rapidity is enough to incorporate the two gaps and to measure M_X at the same time – even a feasibility study would be interesting.

There are **measurements worth repeating** with the augmented statistics now available in the field of exclusive vector meson production. H1 and ZEUS are presently finalising their analyses of the post-upgrade data, notably for low cross section processes. Concerning a global interpretation of the available vector meson data, there might be potential studies left behind. For instance, H1 undertook a global fit of H1, ZEUS and OMEGA data on elastic ρ^0 production for the extraction of the Pomeron trajectory, but this work is still preliminary [155]. It would be highly desirable to bring it to completion with the addition of the latest ZEUS data [156] and of the low-energy data. It must be said that the high-|t| domain, very suitable to search for parton dynamics driven by BFKL evolution, has been little explored so far. HERA I data on light vector mesons, J/ψ and real photons at high-|t| have allowed tests of BFKL predictions but their limited precision has prevented a firm interpretation. Looking at the HERA II data would greatly improve the precision and hence strengthen the conclusions.

7.2 Twist decomposition in DIS and DDIS in the dipole approach

L. Motvka

The standard QCD description of the proton structure functions in DIS and diffractive DIS based on the leading twist-2 DGLAP evolution scheme is usually quite precise and successful. However, this approximation has limitations. In the complete description of the proton structure one should take into account also the higher twist terms in the Operator Product Expansion. From a pragmatic point of view the higher twist contributions may introduce a discrepancy between the DGLAP fits and the data and contribute to errors and uncertainties of parton densities. In particular the relative magnitude of the higher twist terms may be used to determine the applicability range of the DGLAP description. Although the higher twist components are suppressed by powers of Q^2 the most important higher twist corrections at HERA at small x are enhanced by additional powers of a large gluon density $xq(x,Q^2)$. So the small x and moderate Q^2 regime are sensitive to higher twist effects.

On the other hand the higher twist components of the proton structure provide new and unique information on proton structure and QCD evolution. In particular in higher twist measurements one probes multi-parton distributions and correlations. These objects are related to multiple scattering effects and governed by higher twist evolution equations. Currently, neither the theoretical understanding nor experimental information on higher twist components of the proton structure are satisfactory and new input here should be enlightening.

Theoretical studies of higher twist effects in DIS [157, 158] and DDIS [159] data at small x were performed within the QCD inspired colour dipole model with saturation (the GBW model) [160–162]. Recently, also another approach to higher twist effects at small x was proposed [163] based on the BFKL/BK small x resummation formalism, with a significantly different higher twist pattern than emerging from the saturation model. The most important finding of these studies is an evidence of strong (of the order of 50%) positive higher twist effects in diffractive DIS at small x_P and for Q^2 below 5 GeV². The saturation model predicts correctly the (x, Q^2) DGLAP breakdown line in DDIS and provides a much better description of the DDIS data than the leading twist DGLAP fit [159].

In inclusive DIS the sensitivity to higher twist effects is smaller than in diffractive DIS. The highest higher twist corrections are expected in F_L – about 20% at $Q^2 = 2 \text{ GeV}^2$ and $x = 3 \cdot 10^{-4}$, in F_2 one predicts a cancellation of higher twist effects from F_L and F_T and a small few per cent effect down to $Q^2 = 1 \text{ GeV}^2$. Thus in the preceisely measured 'reduced cross section', $\sigma_r = F_2 - \frac{y^2}{1+(1-y)^2}F_L$, one should expect sizeable higher twist effects at larger y. Indeed, a preliminary analysis of the combined HERA data for σ_r shows some problems of the DGLAP fits at small x and Q^2 [164].

Thus, the combined HERA data are expected to reveal the higher twist effects in diffractive and inclusive DIS. In order to determine them with the best precision, fits to the DIS and DDIS reduced cross sections should be performed that will combine the standard DGLAP evolution at leading twist and non-leading twist corrections. The latter are known or may be computed within saturation models or assuming a significantly different BFKL/BK scheme, and the fits may be able to differentiate between these models of high energy scattering. Another promising possibility in the twist analysis with less model dependence would be to apply a generic parameterization for the twist-4 correction, based on its Q^2 scaling. Such studies are expected to provide a stronger evidence for HERA findings of higher twist effects at small x, more accurate parton densities and a valuable insight into the multiple scattering mechanism in QCD.

7.3 Photoproduction of $\pi^+\pi^-$ pairs in a model with tensor-pomeron and vector-odderon exchange

M. Sauter, A. Bolz, C. Ewerz, M. Maniatis, O. Nachtmann, A. Schöning

We consider a Monte Carlo event generator for the reaction $\gamma p \rightarrow \pi^+ \pi^- p$ at HERA energies, which is based on the recently formulated model for soft high-energy scattering [165]. In this model, the pomeron and the C = +1 reggeons are formulated as effective tensor exchanges, and the odderon and C = -1reggeons as vector exchanges. In the high energy limit the same results are obtained as for the standard Donnachie-Landshoff pomeron. The model provides everything to apply it to a concrete calculation of amplitudes. Namely, it provides a large set of Feynman rules for vertices and propagators (pomeron, odderon and reggeons) and a list of form factors. It also includes photon-exchanges (Primakoff-effect) formulated in the vector-dominance model, and estimated values of all known parameters.

In the Monte Carlo event generator published in [166], we study dipion production via resonances ρ , ω , ρ' , f_2 , via non-resonant mechanisms through the exchanges of photon, pomeron, odderon and reggeons. The cross section as a function of dipion invariant mass $m_{\pi^+\pi^-}$ is shown in Fig. 15(a) for the full model and the various contributions. Cross sections as a function t, $W_{\gamma p}$ and $\cos \theta_{\pi^+}$ have been shown in the presentation [167] and compared to data where possible. Further, several interferenceeffects occurring between the different contributions to the total amplitude have been discussed. The largest effect arises due to interference of resonant ρ production with non-resonant diagrams (Drell-Söding mechanism) and leads to a distortion of the ρ line-shape (often referred to as "skewing-effect"), as shown in Fig. 15(b). Also shown is the interference of the ρ with the ω meson. Another discussed interference effect is due to a completely different nature: On the f_2 mass peak at 1.27 GeV the interference of C = +1 and C = -1 diagrams leads to an asymmetry in the angular distribution of the pions. This asymmetry can be exploited to construct a total charge asymmetry A_{tot} , shown in Fig. 16(a) as a function of $m_{\pi^+\pi^-}$. It has a prominent structure around $m_{\pi^+\pi^-} = 1.27 \,\text{GeV}$ and is predicted to be of the order of 5 - 10%. The total charge asymmetry is mainly driven by the interference of the high mass tail of the ρ -resonance with the f_2 -resonance, whereas the production of the f_2 -meson is modelled by exchanges of photons and (possible) odderons are taken into account. The overall share of the total asymmetry is of the same order for the two contributions, but they have a different behaviour as a function of squared momentum transfer t, as presented in Fig. 16(b). The asymmetry due to the Primakoff-effect (photon exchange) shows as a function of t an almost flat behaviour. In contrast the asymmetry due to a possible odderon increases, in absolute value, with |t|, reaching around 20% at |t| = 1 GeV for our choice of parameters. The observation of such a structure in data would be a clear sign for an odderon at work.

Interested readers should also consult the following related works [168-170] and the references

therein.



Fig. 15: Differential cross sections $d\sigma/dm_{\pi^+\pi^-}$ ($\gamma p \to \pi^+\pi^- p$) as function of $m_{\pi^+\pi^-}$ for fixed $W_{\gamma p} = 30 \text{ GeV}$ and integrated over the range $-1 \text{ GeV}^2 \le t \le 0$. (a) The full model, non-resonant contributions and the contributions from the resonances $\rho^0(770)$, $\omega(782)$, $f_2(1270)$ and $\rho'(1450)$ are shown. (b) Dominant contributions in the ρ mass region including the leading interferences of $\rho^0(770)$ with the non-resonant $\pi^+\pi^-$ production and the $\omega(782)$ meson are shown.



Fig. 16: Total charge asymmetry A_{tot} as function of the (a) invariant mass of the $\pi^+\pi^-$ system and (b) squared momentum transfer t. The asymmetries are presented for fixed $W_{\gamma p} = 30 \text{ GeV}$ and (a) integrated over the range $-1 \text{ GeV}^2 \le t \le 0$ and (b) integrated over the range $1.1 \text{ GeV} < m_{\pi^+\pi^-} < 1.35 \text{ GeV}$. The individual contributions to the asymmetries from photon (Primakoff) and odderon exchange are shown by the green dashed-dotted and blue dashed lines, respectively.

8 Spin physics

8.1 GPDs from exclusive meson leptoproduction *P. Kroll*

In the generalised Bjorken regime of large Q^2 and large W but fixed Bjorken-x the amplitudes for exclusive leptoproduction of mesons and photons factorise in hard partonic subprocesses and generalised

parton distributions (GPDs). For an extraction of the GPDs from experimental data in analogy to that of the usual parton distributions, a parametrisation of the GPDs is required. A frequently employed concept is to construct the GPDs from a double distribution where the latter is represented by a product of a zero-skewness GPD and a weight function that generates the skewness dependence. The zero-skewness GPDs is parametrised as their $\xi = t = 0$ limit (i.e. a PDF for H or \tilde{H} , for others parametrised like a PDF) multiplied by an exponential in t with a Regge-like profile function, for a review see [171] and references therein.

From the form factors of the proton which represent the lowest moment of appropriate GPDs, the GPDs H, E and \tilde{H} for valence quarks are determined and used in subsequent analyses. The longitudinal cross section for ρ^0 and ϕ leptoproduction fix H for sea quarks and gluons, HERMES data on π^+ electroproduction provide information on \tilde{H} and the transversity GPD H_T . Spin density matrix elements for ρ^0 and ω production as well as JLAB data on π^0 production hint at a large contribution from \bar{E}_T which has also been observed in a lattice QCD calculation. This result however needs confirmation. Data on the π^0 cross section from HERMES or COMPASS would allow for a determination of \bar{E}_T . Data on $A_{LU}(\pi^0)$ would also be of help.

Not much is known on the GPD E for gluon and sea quarks as yet. Their contributions to the $\sin(\phi - \phi_s)$ modulation of the transverse target spin asymmetry measured by HERMES and COMPASS, being related to an interference term of E and H, cancels to a high degree of accuracy. However, the corresponding observable for DVCS, although suffering from rather large errors, tells us at least that the convolution of E_{sea} is likely negative. This rather poor information in combination with a positivity bound for E_{sea} allows for an evaluation of the angular momenta the partons inside the proton carry. At a scale of 2 GeV the spin of the proton is shared about equally by u quarks and gluons. In the context of the much debated so-called spin crisis this is an interesting result. A measurement of A_{UT} for DVCS with substantially smaller errors would be extremely helpful in reducing the uncertainties of the angular momenta.

8.2 Inclusive and semi-inclusive spin physics

A. Bacchetta

The experimental investigation of the internal structure of the nucleon has been the "core business" of the HERA experiments. The ultimate goal of this investigation is to produce maps of the distribution of partons in the nucleon in all possible details. Why do we map partons? The main reasons are: to understand QCD and to make predictions for hadronic collisions. In the last years, much emphasis was put on the second motivation, but the first should not be overlooked. From this point of view, we should not focus only on specific corners of these maps, but widen our view as much as possible.

Unpolarised standard PDFs represent a very important specific corner of nucleon mapping. HERA experiments have given and keep giving landmark contributions to the reconstruction of PDFs. They can be intuitively viewed as partonic maps in one dimension. A way to widen the view is to map partons in more dimensions, in particular accessing the so-called Transverse Momentum Distributions (TMDs) in semi-inclusive DIS. The HERMES experiment at HERA truly pioneered this exploration, even though it was not foreseen in the original plans. The HERMES Technical Design Report [172] mentioned several goals, all related to collinear (polarized) PDFs, with no mentioning of TMDs. However, the most cited paper of the collaboration to this date is related to TMDs [173].

Given the relative novelty of 3D mapping, it is still possible to find measurements to be performed using the unique data from HERA.

Let us start first from unpolarized measurements, where all three HERA experiments can contribute. The formula for the semi-inclusive DIS cross section, differential in all possible variables, is (see [174] for the definitions of all elements involved)

$$\frac{d\sigma}{dx\,dy\,d\psi\,dz\,d\phi_h dP_{h\perp}^2} = \frac{\alpha^2}{xyQ^2} \frac{y^2}{2(1-\varepsilon)} \left(1 + \frac{\gamma^2}{2x}\right) \left\{F_{UU,T} + \varepsilon F_{UU,L} + \sqrt{2\varepsilon(1+\varepsilon)}\cos\phi_h F_{UU}^{\cos\phi_h} + \varepsilon\cos(2\phi_h)F_{UU}^{\cos2\phi_h}\right\}.$$
(6)

When integrated over the outgoing particle, the formula reduces to the well-known inclusive DIS formula with structure functions F_T and F_L .

HERMES analysed all terms of the above formula. The multiplicities, proportional to the structure function $F_{UU,T}$, have been published in Ref. [175]. A lot of information about TMDs can be obtained from these measurements (see, e.g. [176, 177]), although other measurements are required. HERMES could still analyse π^0 and η production, and some data from 2006/2007 still need to be included in the analysis. ZEUS and H1 measured the standard structure functions F_T and F_L , but also some measurements with transverse-momentum dependence [178]. However, it would be very interesting to make an analysis similar to HERMES, especially because the extension of the Q^2 and x range is crucial to gain insight into the properties of TMDs [179], in particular their evolution equations [180–183], currently under careful scrutiny.

The cosine modulations in Eq. (6) contain also twist-3 contributions. Measurements of these modulations have been performed by HERMES [184] and ZEUS [185, 186]. They are more complicated and have a less transparent interpretation compared to twist-2 contributions, but they are also a source of new information about QCD, not accessible at twist-2, and are largely unexplored. Moreover, structure functions that are dominated by twist-2 contributions always contain some higher-twist contaminations. Therefore, high-precision extractions of twist-2 observables requires the knowledge of the twist-3 contribution (see, e.g. the recent discussion in Ref. [187]).

On top of this, it would be interesting also to look for signals that are not included in the above formula. They can be due to parity-violating electroweak interactions, or to two-photon exchange [188]. It would be much less likely and much more surprising to be able to spot physics beyond the Standard Model (e.g. strong parity violation or heavy photons).

Let us turn now to polarised measurements. First of all, we could include lepton polarisation and obtain an additional $\sin \phi_h$ modulation in the cross section of Eq. (6). This modulation arises from twist-3 contributions. If we include also target polarisation (something that only HERMES can do), the situation becomes more complex, with 18 different structure functions [174]. HERMES has published measurements of some of them, without a full multi-dimensional binning [173,189–193]. The "ultimate" HERMES polarised DIS analysis (multi-dimensional, with all structure functions) is in progress, but still needs to be published.

Apart from single-hadron DIS measurements, also two-hadron measurements [194] and single-hadron inclusive leptoproduction should be taken into consideration. HERMES has already published something on these topics [195, 196], but something still remains to be done. ZEUS and H1 could try similar analyses in the unpolarised sector.

Apart from DESY experiment, similar measurements have been performed by the COMPASS collaboration [197–205] and Jefferson Lab collaborations [206–211]. More measurements will come in the near future from these experiments. In the far future, an Electron Ion Collider would be an excellent machine to fully exploit the rich opportunities of this field [58, 59].

8.3 The longitudinal spin structure of the nucleon

E. Nocera

The decomposition of the one-half nucleon spin into individual contributions arising from the spin and orbital angular momentum of quarks and gluons is encoded in the helicity sum rule [212], which may be

written as [213]

$$\frac{1}{2} = \frac{1}{2}\Delta\Sigma(\mu^2) + \Delta G(\mu^2) + \mathcal{L}_q(\mu^2) + \mathcal{L}_g(\mu^2),$$
(7)

with $\Delta\Sigma$ and ΔG the first moments of the helicity-dependent, or polarised, parton distribution functions

$$\Delta\Sigma(\mu^2) = \sum_{q=u,d,s} \int_0^1 dx \, \left[\Delta q(x,\mu^2) + \Delta \bar{q}(x,\mu^2) \right] \qquad \Delta G(\mu^2) = \int_0^1 dx \, \Delta g(x,\mu^2) \,, \tag{8}$$

and $\mathcal{L}_{q,g}$ the quark and gluon orbital angular momentum. All these quantities depend on the factorisation scale μ , and such a dependence can be computed in perturbative Quantum Chromodynamics (QCD). Polarised parton distributions are defined as the net amount of momentum densities of partons polarised along or opposite the polarisation direction of the parent nucleon. Because of Eq. (8), they encode the information on the longitudinal spin structure of the nucleon, and much effort has been devoted to determine their non-perturbative dependence on the momentum fraction x carried by partons in several global analyses of experimental data (for a review, see e.g. Ref. [214]).

The bulk of the experimental information on polarised distributions comes from neutral-current inclusive and semi-inclusive deep-inelastic scattering (DIS and SIDIS) with charged lepton beams and nuclear targets. The HERMES experiment at DESY has significantly contributed to pioneering measurements of this kind, specifically on proton, deuteron and neutron DIS structure functions $g_1^{p,d,n}$ [215–217] and g_2^p [193], and on SIDIS spin-asymmetries for the production of π^{\pm} , K^{\pm} and charged hadrons [218–220]. Because of the way the corresponding observables factorise, inclusive DIS data constrain the total quark combinations $\Delta q^+ = \Delta q + \Delta \bar{q}$, q = u, d, s, while hadron-tagged SIDIS data constrain individual quark and antiquark distributions. In principle, both DIS and SIDIS data would also constrain the gluon distribution Δg via scaling violations, but in practice their effect is rather weak because of the small Q^2 range covered. One- or two-hadron production may provide a direct handle on Δg , and this has also been measured by HERMES [221, 222].

The inclusion of SIDIS data in a global analysis of polarised parton distributions requires an accurate knowledge of fragmentation functions: indeed these enter the factorised expression of the corresponding observables, since they encode the non-perturbative fragmentation of partons into the observed hadrons. Fragmentation functions are on the same footing as parton distributions, hence they must be determined from a global analysis of experimental data, see e.g. Ref. [223]. The HERMES experiment also provided data useful for such a determination, specifically multiplicities for π^0 , π^{\pm} and K^{\pm} production in SIDIS [175, 224]. These were recently included in a global QCD analysis of π^{\pm} fragmentation functions [225], and it was found that they are in fairly good agreement with a large variety of different measurements in e^+e^- and pp collisions. These HERMES data are presented in both [x, z] and $[Q^2, z]$ bins, where x is the target momentum fraction carried by the parton, z is the final hadron momentum fraction carried by the parton, and Q^2 is the energy transferred in the process. It was shown [226] that [x, z] and $[Q^2, z]$ presentations of HERMES data are not mutually consistent, and that π^{\pm} $[Q^2, z]$ data (also used in Ref. [225]) may be not consistent with analogous preliminary data measured by the COM-PASS experiment [227]. Also, it has been advocated that the HERMES data bin corresponding to the smallest value of $z, 0.2 \le z \le 0.3$ lies in a kinematic region where the usual QCD description of SIDIS may be not reliable [228]. Further careful phenomenological studies, possibly including a re-analysis of HERMES multiplicities and their inclusion in a methodologically improved global determination of fragmentation functions, are needed to clarify this state of affairs.

Overall, the potential of the HERMES experiment in unveiling the longitudinal structure of the proton has been fully exploited, with all possible analyses finalized. Unfortunately, these allow for a determination of $\Delta\Sigma$ and ΔG , Eq. (8), which remains largely uncertain and prevents from any firm conclusion on their contribution to Eq. (7) [229]. This is especially due to the dominance of the uncertainty coming from extrapolation in the small-x region, $x \leq 10^{-3}$, not covered by experimental data. In order

to overcome this issue, a significantly extended kinematic coverage and increased statistical precision, in comparison to the HERMES reach, are needed.

For instance, a significant amount of data in longitudinally polarised proton-proton (pp) collisions have become available from the Relativistic Heavy Ion Collider (RHIC) [230], specifically single-spin asymmetries for W^{\pm} production [231] and longitudinal double-spin asymmetries for π^0 and high- p_T inclusive jet production [232,233]. These data have been included in two independent global analyses of longitudinally polarised parton distributions, DSSV14 [234] and NNPDFpol1.1 [235], and provided first evidence respectively of a sizeable, positive polarised light sea quark asymmetry, $\Delta \bar{u} - \Delta \bar{d} > 0$, and of a sizeable, positive polarised gluon distribution, $\Delta g > 0$, though in the limited range of momentum fractions covered by RHIC, $0.04 \leq x \leq 0.4$. Further improvements of these results are expected after RHIC run-2015 [230].

In order to probe the nucleon spin structure at the intensity and energy frontier, brand new facilities will be required. On the one hand, the 12 GeV Jefferson Lab (JLab) electron beam energy upgrade [236] will extend the kinematic reach of the existing JLab data to twice smaller x as well as to larger x values: large luminosity and high resolution available will allow for a substantial reduction of parton distribution uncertainties in the medium-to-large x region, and for a discrimination among different models of nucleon structure [237]. On the other hand, a high-energy, polarised Electron–Ion Collider (EIC) [59] will extend the kinematic reach down to $x \sim 10^{-4}$ and up to $Q^2 = 10^4 \text{ GeV}^2$: this will allow for an accurate determination of Δg via scaling violations in inclusive DIS, of $\Delta \bar{u}$ and $\Delta \bar{d}$ via inclusive DIS at high Q^2 mediated by electroweak bosons, and of Δs via kaon-tagged SIDIS [238–240]. Also, would the EIC data confirm the DSSV14 or NNPDFpol1.1 best fit behaviours of $\Delta \Sigma$ and ΔG , only a small fraction of the proton spin is expected to come from orbital angular momentum, $\mathcal{L}_q + \mathcal{L}_q$ in Eq. (7) [241].

9 Monte Carlo programmes for HERA physics

9.1 Parton shower Monte Carlo generators beyond collinear approximations *F. Hautmann, H. Jung*

Phenomenological studies of final states at hadron colliders use Monte Carlo event generators [242] based on collinear evolution of QCD parton showers combined with perturbative hard matrix elements. It has been known for a long time, however, that when this approach is pushed to increasingly high energies new effects arise from non-collinear corrections to parton branching processes [243], due to soft but finite-angle multi-gluon emission. As was noted already long ago [244], such effects can be taken into account by treating the QCD evolution of the initial state via transverse-momentum dependent branching algorithms coupled [245] to hard matrix elements at fixed transverse momentum.

Besides these dynamical contributions, effects of kinematical origin have more recently been pointed out [246] which arise from combining the collinearity approximations in the showering algorithms with energy–momentum conservation constraints. These effects are responsible for a significant fraction of the large parton-showering corrections [247] observed for a number of hadronic final-state observables at the LHC, particularly at noncentral rapidities of jets [248], photons and leptons [249].

Parton-shower algorithms which go beyond the collinear approximations are thus needed for precision phenomenology at high-energy colliders, if one is to evaluate the theory consistently and control the theoretical uncertainties associated with higher-order QCD radiation. DIS measurements play an important role in this. An example is given in [26].

Ref. [26] studies the effects of soft-gluon coherence from finite-angle multiple QCD emission [243, 244, 250, 251] on multi-jet final states associated with Drell-Yan vector boson production at the LHC. These effects go beyond any calculation based on next-to-leading-order perturbation theory matched with collinear parton showers (see e.g. [252]) but according to the method [26] can be determined via high-energy factorisation [245] from deep inelastic scattering. The results of [26] incorporate the high-precision DIS data as described in [253], and show that multi-gluon emissions *beyond next-to-leading*

order and beyond collinear logarithmic approximations are extremely relevant to ascribe theoretical uncertainties to W + jets predictions.

This in turn implies that new determinations of parton distribution functions to be used in conjunction with parton showers are needed, in order to consistently take into account important radiative effects in higher order, and that the use of combined DIS and Drell-Yan data has the potential to constrain such determinations.

DIS structure function measurements as well as single-particle and jet cross sections will be relevant for this. A particularly interesting – and very challenging – area will involve charged-particle distributions in the region of low p_T . In this region, connecting single-particle cross sections at HERA and mini-jet (or leading-particle) production at the LHC [254] could contribute to theoretical insights into the physics of parton saturation.

9.2 Herwig++ for ep^4 and Rivet for ep^5

S. Plätzer

Herwig++ [255] builds on the experience gained with its predecessor HERWIG, but features a number of new capabilities and improvements to all aspects of the simulation. Being designed mainly with the LHC in mind, we have, however, always emphasised the importance of legacy and future collider data. Not only is this required for a thorough validation and tuning of the non-perturbative models considered in Herwig++ [256, 257], but also for improvements to the description of the hard scattering process and subsequent parton showering. In its current release 2.7 [258], Herwig++ offers two parton shower modules: the default angular ordered parton shower based on [259], and a dipole-type parton shower described in more detail in [260, 261]. Both parton showers are able to simulate deep inelastic scattering without any restriction; the multiple interactions module is not yet ready to address photoproduction though there is no conceptual obstacle in doing so.

Next-to-leading order QCD corrections to the hard scattering process have been considered for a variety of processes and have been matched to both parton cascades available. This has mainly been done for the angular ordered shower on a process-by-process basis following the Powheg method, see [262, 263] for examples, and both via the MC@NLO and Powheg methods for the dipole shower, using a more flexible framework for NLO calculations and matching, see [261] for more details. Specifically DIS has been addressed at NLO in combination with both shower algorithms [261, 264]. Based on the development of a flexible NLO framework, the upcoming release of Herwig++ will feature a fully-automated way of calculating NLO QCD corrections to Standard Model processes at pp, ep and ee colliders, via both major matching paradigms and for both shower modules available.

Besides reaching NLO accuracy for the hard process with the fewest number of external legs, the combination (or merging) of hard processes with different jet multiplicities and parton showers, both at leading and next-to-leading order is desirable to obtain a smooth description across jet bins. A modified leading order merging algorithm has been pioneered for the angular ordered shower [265], and work is underway to follow up recent proposals on next-to-leading order merging [266, 267] with the dipole shower.

Both the NLO matched simulations and those based on merging different jet multiplicities have so far only been studied in great detail for LEP, Tevatron and LHC data, especially for the case where additional, hard jets become relevant. Comparisons to HERA and future *ep* data are extremely important to validate these new algorithms, but have so far not been addressed due to the lack of analyses which can easily be integrated with LHC-age Monte Carlo event generators, notably via the **Rivet** framework [268].

To overcome this limitation, first steps have been undertaken to develop a Rivet wrapper around HZTOOL to provide easy access to the analyses contained there. This Rivet plug-in is currently subject

⁴Work presented on behalf of the Herwig++ collaboration.

⁵Work in progress with Hannes Jung.

to validation and will be made available along with an upcoming HZTOOL release. It should be stressed, however, that this does not encourage the addition of new analyses of HERA data into HZTOOL, but rather to provide them directly as Rivet plug-ins, with a minimum amount of corrections, *i.e.* solely account for detector acceptance, applied to the data.

In terms of **future analyses**, certainly the characterisation of multijet final states is highly welcome from the perspective of contemporary event generator development, though also different jet algorithms and jet shapes are valuable input to benchmark new shower algorithms and improvements. If possible, data sensitive to hadronisation effects, especially in the forward region, could help in constraining colour reconnection models which are highly relevant to LHC physics.

10 Summary: from Dirac's electron to Dirac electrons and quarks⁶ *J. Dainton*

"(The) history of science has shown that even during that phase of her progress in which she devotes herself to improving the accuracy of the numerical measurements of quantities long familiar, she is preparing the materials for the subjection of new regions, which would have remained unknown if she had been contented with the rough methods of her earlier pioneers."

James Clerk Maxwell

10.1 The 1992 HERA perspective

In 1992 lepton-hadron physics is recognised to be at the root of a Standard Model (SM) in which was still missing the sixth quark. The physics of electron-positron annihilation at LEP continues to probe with precision following discoveries at DESY and SLAC at lower energy which in many respects defined the template of the symbiosis of theory and experiment which gave us the SM. At and beyond the Fermi scale is probed with anti-proton-proton interactions at the Fermilab Tevatron with a focus on more quarks and as always even then on the Higgs-boson. The discovery of the SM vector-bosons is only a decade old. Hadron (proton) structure is maturing rapidly after the pioneering deep-inelastic experiments at SLAC, Fermilab and CERN in terms of parton density functions in a paradigm in which the visible valence quarks carry barely 50% of hadron momentum. Soft hadronic physics remains a conundrum built round what many take to be an anachronistic and limited phenomenology based on constraints which must be met by scattering amplitudes – namely a Regge asymptotic expansion.

10.2 HERA at the close of 2014

HERA has discovered that hadron mass, us – humanity and the presently visible Universe, is chromodynamic field energy. Less than 1% of visible mass in the proton is attributable to constituent mass, that is to mass due to the spontaneous breaking of $SU(2) \times U(1)_{broken}$, the Higgs mechanism. We are gluons! HERA has measured with precision this discovery such that we now have a quantitative prescription for how a proton interacts in the SM in the form of chromodynamic phenomenology. HERA achieved this as an ever-improving instrument which probed the structure of the proton with the unified electroweak sector, that is, with each, and with all together, of lepton and quark flavour, of chirality, and of the differences between lepton–matter and anti-lepton–matter interactions. The anti-matter–matter asymmetry of the proton is thereby measured directly for the first time.

⁶The presentation on which this very short summary is based is very much a personal perspective of 22 years of HERA physics. It is based on an invitation to speak at the end of the colloquium and workshop at DESY in November 2014. It is not inclusive of the multitude of results and measurements from the four HERA experiments, H1 ZEUS, HERMES and HERA-B. It is made possible by generations of colleagues, both on the experiments and on the HERA machine, whose hard work, dedication, innovative determination and unswerving commitment has secured HERA as pivotal in the development of 20th and early 21st century physics, culminating in the SM of today. Specific contributions to this colloquium, which are to be found in other presentations included with this short summary, contain more details of latest results in respect of what is written down here. A long write-up is nearly complete which will be published as a DESY preprint shortly.

HERA's success in quantifying hadron structure with precision reveals new issues in short-distant, dense chromodynamics, "low-x physics", which must be met and understood in pursuing the detailed behaviour of non-abelian field theory. Remember that chromodynamics is the only experimentally accessible non-abelian field! The precision of the measurements, together with the technology used to quantify proton structure which reveals these issues, now challenges field theory with precision akin to that of Lamb and Rutherford who first discovered in 1947 the "Lamb-shift", who thereby opened a new window on the interactions of Dirac protons, and thereby whose work led the way to the SM. Taking this consequence of HERA physics onwards must be part of understanding unification which is inclusive of chromodynamics.

A feature of HERA physics which was completely overlooked in the years of its proposal, funding and construction, and which therefore now stands as another discovery, is the elucidation of the chromodynamic nature of high energy, "diffractive", hadronic, interaction. The ability to measure at sub-femtoscopic inelastic, high energy, hadron production in which one proton or low mass baryon excitation scatters has enabled beautiful measurements of the partonic behaviour of what has been for years no more than a phenomenological box quantified in terms of long-range hadron–hadron interactions. The resulting "structure" of the chromodynamic field as it works in the form of the nucleon–nucleon interaction is now understood quantitatively with an accuracy better than that of the proton itself at the time of HERA's inauguration. The symbiosis of this structure of the diffractive high energy proton interaction with that of the structure of the proton can now, because of HERA, be clearly seen as the basis of low-x physics as a cornerstone of the physics of dense, non-abelian, matter. Other cornerstones include heavy-ion physics at the LHC, at RHIC (BNL), and at CERN in the fixed target ion physics which, all together, will lead ultimately to an understanding of the phase-equilibria of confining, asymptotically free, chromodynamics.

The space-like domain of electroweak, Glashow–Salam–Weinberg (GSW), unification, that is the non-abelian, $SU(2) \times U(1)_{broken}$, field dynamics, is now quantified because of HERA. Unification of force at the Fermi-scale has been for the first time demonstrated directly to be as predicted in GSW theory. The combination of cross-section measurements of neutral current and charged current inclusive scattering with incident lepton and anti-lepton polarisation has revealed no evidence for anything unexpected in electroweak force. After 80 years Fermi's original hypothesis for a weak β -interaction is confirmed with the simultaneous demonstration of unification at an energy scale of ~ 100 GeV in terms of an SU(2)-isospin in respect of lepton and quark couplings at what we now call the Fermi energy scale. It is gratifying then that in 2012 science has finally managed to produce evidence with the LHC for the scalar field, the Higgs-field, which underpins the dynamic mechanism behind the SM of GSW unification, the Higgs-miracle, by observing its "quantum", the Higgs-boson!

Lastly, the discoveries at HERA which must be mentioned concern both the distinction between the lepton and quark sectors of the SM and the properties of quarks as Dirac fermions.

Despite sensitivity to new interactions as a means of securing new physics beyond the time-like kinematic limit $\sim 200 \text{ GeV}$, no evidence for anything has emerged for new physics beyond the SM at HERA. Indeed, quite the opposite. Neither direct resonant (*s*-channel with associated phase variation with respect to SM) nor contact (or even *u*-channel space-like going beyond the time-like kinematic limit) (anti-)lepton–(anti-)quark phenomena have been observed. This window on one possible way in which chromodynamic–electroweak unification may be manifest is thus seen to remain an inadequacy of the SM landscape and therefore not to signal what could otherwise have been new development of it in respect of the relationship between a quark and a lepton. At LHC this conclusion has already been pushed fruitlessly to about three times as high a mass using time-like production and decay. The discovery at HERA was therefore that there was nothing new, which is as important as is any null result in science, the previous, most recent, example in particle physics being at LEP!

And finally, last but certainly not least HERA can close a new loop on the ever extending horizon of Dirac's original theoretical discovery concerning spin- $\frac{1}{2}$ fermions. Precision comparison of inelastic

(posi)electron–proton scattering at the highest possible with the expectations of point-like lepton plus point-like quark scattering, all now embedded in all that has been discovered concerning HERA's wealth of new understanding of hadronic structure and the validity of space-like GSW unification, leads to the firm statement that quarks are Dirac fermions at the distance scale of an attometer. It seems that nearly a hundred years on from the discovery of his equation, after it formed a template against which to establish the theoretical paradigm of field theory which underpins our SM, that at a distance scale of $\frac{1}{1000}$ th the size of the atomic nucleus, $\frac{1}{100,000,000}$ th of the size of an atom, we do understand what we are dealing with, namely still Dirac's fermions, even if we manifestly have still no understanding why they, with the GSW quantum fields which define their interactions, are there at all.

10.3 Onwards?

The significance and importance of the "HERA era" of physics can be seen as pivotal. For more than 24 years (1983–2007) the construction and operation of the first ever, and until now only, collider of different particle species probed all aspects of the Standard Model (SM). The impact of its scientific output has continued so far for a further 7 years. The combination of an energy reach beyond the Fermi scale, with the precision which the comprehensive experiments H1, ZEUS, HERMES and HERA-B brought to bear on the panoply of physics, have provided a cornerstone in the development of the SM. Because only of the unforeseeable stubbornness of Nature, HERA has thus been able to secure with precision the consistency of the SM in the space-like domain, but without unfortunately opening up any understanding of the underlying reasons for the existence of the Dirac fermions, the leptons and the quarks, on which the SM is based.

This is nevertheless by any criterion a noble pedigree with an immensely important legacy. HERA's place is that of the contemporary manifestation by which has been discovered the nature and origin of matter since the discovery of the atomic nucleus. When taken alongside the pivotal experimental discovery by Thomson of his "corpuscle" in 1897 in Cambridge and the theoretical foundation of Dirac's original theory of the spin- $\frac{1}{2}$ electron, it can therefore be seen as that which has cemented in place the basis of the triumph of the latter half of 20th century physics, the Standard Model.

HERA's success has thus been pivotal. Further, and based on the success which is the SM, as we scramble to justify the future of particle physics in terms of any major new investment which costs factors more than an international initiative such as the ITER fusion facility, we must the humility not to forget the unchallengeable fact that nothing has ever been discovered beyond a Dirac fermion, and if it were to be discovered it would be truly revolutionary. Optimism is indeed essential, but with innovative pragmatism too! The way that HERA happened, the way it was funded with the HERA model by our predecessors, exemplified this innovative pragmatism. The way that HERA was designed, built and operated exemplified it. The excellence and importance of the science at HERA, which is so characteristic of the excellence of all who have had the privilege to work at DESY Hamburg, exemplifies it. In turn, we must exemplify it by continuing to recognise that none of it could have happened if the German taxpayers, along with their peers in all countries which have contributed to science at DESY, had not been willing to support our science following a reasonable request for financial investment. What we ask for next must exemplify it too.

I thank everyone with whom I have had the privilege for decades to interact and work at DESY Hamburg, including my late wife Josephine whose contributions to DESY science I know from so many will also never be forgotten. My time at DESY will always be unforgettable doing great science. I also am sure that all who worked on HERA are indebted to the taxpayers of Germany, Europe and beyond who funded the HERA adventure. We hope like us that they all will agree that their investment in science at HERA at DESY has been priceless, and therefore certainly worth their investment!

Acknowledgements

S. Plätzer acknowledges support through a Marie Curie Intra-European Fellowship under contract number PIEF-GA-2013-628739. V. Myronenko, O. Turkot, K. Wichmann and M. Wing acknowledge the support of the Alexander von Humboldt Stiftung. The work of F. Hautmann is supported in part by the DFG SFB 676 programme "Particles, String and the Early Universe" at the University of Hamburg and DESY. The work of E.R. Nocera is supported by a STFC Rutherford Grant ST/M003787/1. This activity was partially supported by the Israel Science Foundation.

References

- [1] https://indico.desy.de/materialDisplay.py?contribId=40&sessionId=17&materialId=slides&confId=10523
- [2] S. Amerio et al., DPHEP Collaboration, arXiv:1512.02019.
- [3] H. Abramowicz et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 052014;
 H. Abramowicz et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 70 (2010) 945.
- [4] F. Aaron et al., H1 Collaboration, JHEP 1209 (2012) 061.
- [5] F. Aaron et al., H1 and ZEUS Collaborations, JHEP 1001 (2010) 109.
- [6] V.N. Gribov and L.N. Lipatov, Sov. J. Nucl. Phys. 15 (1972) 438;
 V.N. Gribov and L.N. Lipatov, Sov. J. Nucl. Phys. 15 (1972) 675;
 L.N. Lipatov, Sov. J. Nucl. Phys. 20 (1975) 94;
 Y.L. Dokshitzer, Sov. Phys. JETP 46 (1977) 641;
 G. Altarelli and G. Parisi, Nucl. Phys. B 126 (1977) 298.
- [7] H. Abramowicz et al., H1 and ZEUS Collaborations, Eur. Phys. J. C 75 (2015) 580.
- [8] H. Abramowicz et al., H1 and ZEUS Collaborations, Eur. Phys. J. C 73 (2013) 1271.
- [9] H. Abramowicz et al., ZEUS Collaboration, JHEP 09 (2014) 127.
- [10] H. Abramowicz et al., ZEUS Collaboration, JHEP 10 (2014) 003.
- [11] H. Abramowicz et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Phs. Rev. D 89 (2014) 072007.
- [12] V. Andreev et al., H1 Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 74 (2014) 2814.
- [13] H. Abramowicz et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 072002.
- [14] H. Abramowicz et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 730 (2014) 293.
- [15] H. Abramowicz et al., ZEUS Collaboration, JHEP 1408 (2014) 23.
- [16] V. Andreev et al., H1 Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 75 (2015) 65.
- [17] ZEUS Collaboration, ZEUS-prel-14-008 (2014).
- [18] P. Sopicki for H1 Collaboration, Search for QCD instantons using the H1 experiment at HERA, PoS DIS2014 (2014) 157, Warsaw.
- [19] M. Guzik for ZEUS Collaboration, Exclusive dijet production in DIS at HERA, PoS DIS2014 (2014) 070, Warsaw.
- [20] V. Andreev et al., H1 Collaboration, JHEP 1503 (2015) 092.
- [21] R. Zlebcik for H1 Collaboration, Diffractive dijet production with a leading proton at HERA, PoS DIS2014 (2014) 072, Warsaw.
- [22] J. Collins and J.-W. Qiu, Phys. Rev. D 75 (2007) 114014.
- [23] S. Catani, M. Grazzini and A. Torre, Nucl. Phys. B 890 (2015) 518.
- [24] R. Angeles-Martinez et al., Acta Phys. Polon. **B** 46 (2015) 2501.
- [25] F. Hautmann et al., Eur. Phys. J. C 74 (2014) 3220.
- [26] S. Dooling, F. Hautmann and H. Jung, Phys. Lett. B 736 (2014) 293.
- [27] F. Hautmann and H. Jung, Nucl. Phys. B 883 (2014) 1.
- [28] A. Geiser, Possible future HERA analyses, contribution to Workshop on Future Physics with HERA data, DESY, Hamburg, November, 2014; arXiv:1512.03624, DESY-15-241.
- [29] DPHEP Study Group Collaboration, Z. Akopov et al., Status Report of the DPHEP Study Group: Towards a Global Effort for Sustainable Data Preservation in High Energy Physics, May 2012; arXiv:1205.4667.
- [30] S. Bethke et al., Proceedings of the 2011 Workshop on Precision Measurements of α_s , arXiv:1110.0016 [hep-ph].

- [31] S. Moch et al., arXiv:1405.4781.
- [32] S. Alekhin et al., Phys. Lett. **B 720** (2013) 172.
- [33] S. Moch, J. A. M. Vermaseren and A. Vogt, Nucl. Phys. B 688 (2004) 101.
- [34] A. Vogt, S. Moch and J. A. M. Vermaseren, Nucl. Phys. B 691 (2004) 129.
- [35] J. A. M. Vermaseren, A. Vogt and S. Moch, Nucl. Phys. B 724 (2005) 3.
- [36] M. Buza et al., Nucl. Phys. **B** 472 (1996) 611.
- [37] I. Bierenbaum, J. Blümlein and S. Klein, Nucl. Phys. B 820 (2009) 417;
 J. Blümlein, S. Klein and B. Tödtli, Phys. Rev. D 80 (2009) 094010.
- [38] M. Steinhauser, Comp. Phys. Comm. 134 (2001) 335.
- [39] J. Ablinger et al., arXiv:1106.5937 [hep-ph];
 J. Ablinger et al., PoS (RADCOR2011) 031;
 J. Blümlein and F. Wißbrock, DESY 14–019.
- [40] A. Behring et al., Eur. Phys. J. C 74 (2014) 9, 3033.
- [41] J. Blümlein et al., Nucl. Phys. B 755 (2006) 272.
- [42] S. Alekhin, J. Blümlein and S. Moch, Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 054028.
- [43] J. Blümlein, A. De Freitas and C. Schneider, arXiv:1411.5669 [hep-ph].
- [44] J. Blümlein et al., Phys. Lett. **B 700** (2011) 294.
- [45] M. Glück, S. Kretzer and E. Reya, Phys. Lett. B 380 (1996) 171; Erratum-ibid. B 405 (1997) 391.
- [46] M. Buza and W. L. van Neerven, Nucl. Phys. B 500 (1997) 301.
- [47] J. Blümlein, A. Hasselhuhn and T. Pfoh, Nucl. Phys. B 881 (2014) 1.
- [48] J. Ablinger et al., Nucl. Phys. B 844 (2011) 26.
- [49] J. Blümlein et al., Nucl. Phys. B 866 (2013) 196.
- [50] J. Ablinger et al., Nucl. Phys. B 885 (2014) 280.
- [51] J. Ablinger et al., Nucl. Phys. B 864 (2012) 52.
- [52] J. Ablinger et al., Nucl. Phys. **B 885** (2014) 409.
- [53] J. Ablinger et al., Nucl. Phys. **B 882** (2014) 263.
- [54] J. Ablinger et al., Nucl. Phys. B 886 (2014) 733.
- [55] J. Ablinger et al., Nucl. Phys. **B 890** (2015) 48.
- [56] J. Ablinger and J. Blümlein, arXiv:1304.7071 [math-ph];
 J. Ablinger, J. Blümlein and C. Schneider, J. Phys. Conf. Ser. **523** (2014) 012060;
 A. Ablinger et al., PoS LL **2014** (2014) 041;
 J. Ablinger et al., J. Math. Phys. **55** (2014) 112301;
 C. Schneider, A. De Freitas and J. Blümlein, PoS LL **2014** (2014) 017.
- [57] C. Aidala et al. A High Luminosity, High Energy Electron-Ion-Collider, A White Paper Prepared for the NSAC LRP 2007.
- [58] D. Boer et al., arXiv:1108.1713.
- [59] A. Accardi et al., arXiv:1212.1701.
- [60] J. L. Abelleira Fernandez et al. [LHeC Study Group Collaboration], J. Phys. G 39 (2012) 075001.
- [61] D. de Florian et al., JHEP 1410 (2014) 176.
- [62] C. Anastasiou et al., JHEP 1503 (2015) 091.
- [63] A. Martin et al., Eur. Phys. J. C 63 (2009) 189.
- [64] J. Gao et al., Phys.Rev. D 89 (2014) 033009.
- [65] HERAPDF, https://www.desy.de/h1zeus/combined_results/index.php?do=proton_structure.
- [66] P. Jimenez-Delgado and E. Reya, Phys.Rev. D 79 (2009) 074023.
- [67] L. Harland-Lang et al., Eur. Phys. J. C 75 (2015) 204

- [68] NNPDF Collaboration, R.D. Ball et al., JHEP 1504 (2015) 040.
- [69] S. Alekhin et al., Phys. Lett. B 697 (2011) 127.
- [70] S. Alekhin and S. Moch, Phys. Lett. B 699 (2011) 345.
- [71] S. Alekhin, J. Blümlein, and S. Moch, Phys. Rev. D 86 (2012) 054009.
- [72] S. Alekhin et al., Phys. Rev. D 81 (2010) 014032.
- [73] H. Kawamura et al., Nucl. Phys. B 864 (2012) 399.
- [74] S. Alekhin, J. Blümlein, and S. Moch, Eur. Phys. J. C 71 (2011) 1723.
- [75] A. Gehrmann-De Ridder et al., Phys. Rev. Lett. 110 (2013) 162003.
- [76] S. Alekhin, J. Blümlein, and S. Moch, JHEP 1402 (2014) 041.
- [77] A. Aktas et al., H1 Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 632 (2006) 35.
- [78] R. Beyer et al., In *Hamburg 1995/96, Future physics at HERA, vol. 1* 140-159.
- [79] K. A. Olive et al., Particle Data Group Collaboration, Chin. Phys. C 38 (2014) 090001.
- [80] ZEUS Collaboration, Combined QCD and Electroweak Fits, ZEUS-prel-07-027;E. Rizvi, H1 and ZEUS Collaborations, PoS EPS-HEP2009 (2009) 370.
- [81] R. J. Cashmore, et al., In *Hamburg 1995/96, Future physics at HERA* 163-189.
- [82] H. Abramowicz et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 62 (2009) 625;
 H. Abramowicz et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 61 (2009) 223.
- [83] S. Alekhin et al., Eur. Phys. J. C 75 (2015) 304.
- [84] C. Adloff et al., H1 Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 406 (1997) 256.
- [85] C. Adloff et al., H1 Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 14 (2000) 255.
- [86] A. Aktas et al., H1 Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 46 (2006) 343.
- [87] J. Breitweg et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 421 (1998) 368.
- [88] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 27 (2003) 531.
- [89] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Nucl. Phys. B 767 (2007) 1.
- [90] V. Antonelli, M. Dasgupta, and G.P. Salam, JHEP 0002 (2000) 001.
- [91] M. Dasgupta and G.P. Salam, JHEP 0208 (2002) 032.
- [92] D. Kang, C. Lee, and I.W. Stewart, Phys. Rev. D 88 (2013) 054004.
- [93] J.R. Gaunt, M. Stahlhofen and F. J. Tackmann, JHEP 1404 (2014) 113.
- [94] J.R. Gaunt and M. Stahlhofen, JHEP 1412 (2014) 146.
- [95] D. Kang, O.Z. Labun, and C. Lee, in preparation (2015).
- [96] R. Kelley et al., Phys. Rev. D 84 (2011) 045022.
- [97] P. F. Monni, T. Gehrmann, and G. Luisoni, JHEP 1108 (2011) 010.
- [98] T. Matsuura, S.C. van der Marck, and W.L. van Neerven, Nucl. Phys. B 319 (1989) 570.
- [99] T. Becher and M. Neubert, Phys. Lett. B 637 (2006) 251.
- [100] D. Kang, C. Lee, and I.W. Stewart, JHEP 1411 (2014) 132.
- [101] S. Catani and M. Seymour, Nucl. Phys. B 485 (1997) 291.
- [102] D. Graudenz, hep-ph/9710244.
- [103] C. Lee and G. Sterman, hep-ph/0603066.
- [104] C. Lee and G. Sterman, Phys. Rev. D 75 (2007) 014022.
- [105] A.H. Hoang and I.W. Stewart, Phys. Lett. B 660 (2008) 483.
- [106] V. Mateu, I.W. Stewart, and J. Thaler, Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 014025.
- [107] I.W. Stewart, F.J. Tackmann, and W.J. Waalewijn, Phys. Rev. Lett. 105 (2010) 092002.
- [108] Z.-B. Kang, S. Mantry, and J.-W. Qiu, Phys. Rev. D 86 (2012) 114011.
- [109] Z.-B. Kang, X. Liu, and S. Mantry, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 014041.

- [110] Z.-B. Kang et al., Phys. Rev. D 88 (2013) 074020.
- [111] R. Abbate et al., Phys. Rev. **D 83** (2011) 074021.
- [112] D. Kang, C. Lee, and I.W. Stewart, "Precision Jet Physics in Deep Inelastic Scattering", for more information see the talk at the Nov. 2014 HERA workshop, https://indico.desy.de/contributionDisplay.py?sessionId=10&contribId=33&confId=10523'.
- [113] I.W. Stewart, F.J. Tackmann, and W.J. Waalewijn, Phys. Rev. Lett. 114 (2015) 092001.
- [114] M. Karliner, private communication.
- [115] R. Jaffe and F. Wilczek, Phys. Rev. Lett. 91 (2003) 232003.
- [116] M.V. Danilov and R.V. Mizuk, Phys. Atom. Nucl. **71** (2008) 605;
 K. Krueger, H1 Collaboration, PoS EPS-HEP2009 (2009) 079;
 S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C **38** (2004) 29.
- [117] C. Atkas et al., H1 Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 588 (2004) 17.
- [118] C. Gignoux et al., Phys. Lett. B 193 (1987) 323;
 H.J. Lipkin, Phys. Lett. B 195 (1987) 484.
- [119] M. Karliner and H.J. Lipkin, private communication.
- [120] A. Ringwald and F. Schrempp, Phys. Lett. B 459 (1999) 249;
 A. Ringwald and F. Schrempp, Phys. Lett. B 438 (1998) 217;
 A. Ringwald and F. Schrempp, Phys. Lett. B 503 (2001) 331.
- [121] A. Ringwald and F. Schrempp, Comp. Phys. Comm. 132 (2000) 267.
- [122] C. Adloff et al., H1 Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 25 (2002) 495.
- [123] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 34 (2004) 255.
- [124] A.N. Barakbaev and E.G. Boos, ZEUS Note 05-008.
- [125] R. Aaij et al., LHCb Collaboration, JHEP 1206 (2012) 058.
- [126] R. Aaij et al., LHCb Collaboration, JHEP 1412 (2014) 079.
- [127] R. Aaij et al., LHCb Collaboration, J. Phys. G 41 (2014) 055002.
- [128] B. Abelev et al., ALICE Collaboration, Phys. Rev. Lett. 113 (2014) 232504.
- [129] S.P. Jones et al., JHEP 1311 (2013) 085.
- [130] R. Aaij et al., LHCb Collaboration, J. Phys. G 41 (2014) 115002.
- [131] A. Aktas et al., Eur. Phys. J. C 48 (2006) 715.
- [132] A. Aktas et al., Eur. Phys. J. C 48 (2006) 749.
- [133] F.D. Aaron et al., H1 Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 71 (2011) 1578.
- [134] F.D. Aaron et al., Eur. Phys. J. C 72 (2012) 2074.
- [135] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 38 (2004) 43.
- [136] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Nucl. Phys. B 713 (2005) 3.
- [137] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Nucl. Phys. B 800 (2008) 1.
- [138] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Nucl. Phys. B 816 (2009) 1.
- [139] A. Aktas et al., JHEP 0710 (2007) 042.
- [140] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Nucl. Phys. B 831 (2010) 1.
- [141] V. Andreev et al., H1 Collaboration, JHEP 1503 (2015) 092.
- [142] F.D. Aaron et al., Eur. Phys. J. C 70 (2010) 15.
- [143] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 52 (2007) 813.
- [144] T. Aaltonen et al., CDF Collaboration, Phys. Rev. **D 82** (2010) 112004.
- [145] T. Aaltonen et al., CDF Collaboration, Phys. Rev. **D 86** (2012) 032009.
- [146] S. Chatrchyan et al., CMS Collaboration, Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 012006.

- [147] A.B. Kaidalov et al., Eur. Phys. J. C 21 (2001) 521.
- [148] A.B. Kaidalov et al., Phys. Lett. B 567 (2003) 61.
- [149] A. Aktas et al., Eur. Phys. J. C 50 (2007) 1.
- [150] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 51 (2007) 301.
- [151] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 50 (2007) 283.
- [152] F.D. Aaron et al., H1 Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 68 (2010) 381.
- [153] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Nucl. Phys. B 637 (2002) 3.
- [154] T. Aaltonen et al., CDF Collaboration, Phys. Rev. **D** 91 (2015) 091101.
- [155] V. Andreev et al. H1 Collaboration, H1prelim-09-016.
- [156] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, PMC Phys. A 1 (2007) 6.
- [157] J. Bartels, K.J. Golec-Biernat and K. Peters, Eur. Phys. J. C 17 (2000) 121.
- [158] J. Bartels, K. Golec-Biernat and L. Motyka, Phys. Rev. D 81 (2010) 054017.
- [159] L. Motyka, M. Sadzikowski and W. Słomiński, Phys. Rev. D 86 (2012) 111501
- [160] K.J. Golec-Biernat and M. Wüsthoff, Phys. Rev. D 59 (1998) 014017.
- [161] K.J. Golec-Biernat and M. Wusthoff, Phys. Rev. D 60 (1999) 114023.
- [162] J. Bartels, K.J. Golec-Biernat and H. Kowalski, Phys. Rev. D 66 (2002) 014001.
- [163] L. Motyka and M. Sadzikowski, Acta Phys. Polon. B 45 (2014) 2079.
- [164] V. Radescu for H1 and ZEUS collaborations, "HERAPDF2.0", talk given at XXII International Workshop on Deep-Inelastic Scattering and Related Subjects, Warsaw (2014).
- [165] C. Ewerz, M. Maniatis and O. Nachtmann, Annals Phys. 342 (2014) 31.
- [166] A. Bolz et al., JHEP 1501 (2015) 151.
- [167] M. Sauter, presentation at workshop, https://indico.desy.de/materialDisplay.py?contribId=34&sessionId=4&materialId=slides&confId=10523
- [168] I.F. Ginzburg, I.P. Ivanov and N.N. Nikolaev, Eur. Phys. J. direct C 5 (2003) 02.
- [169] P. Lebiedowicz, O. Nachtmann and A. Szczurek, Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 074023.
- [170] P. Lebiedowicz, O. Nachtmann and A. Szczurek, PoS DIS2014 (2014) 097.
- [171] P. Kroll, Eur. Phys. J. Web Conf. 85 (2015) 01005.
- [172] HERMES Collaboration, HERMES Technical Design Report (1993).
- [173] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Rev. Lett. 94 (2005) 012002.
- [174] A. Bacchetta et al., JHEP 0702 (2007) 093.
- [175] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 074029.
- [176] A. Signori et al., JHEP 1311 (2013) 194
- [177] M. Anselmino, JHEP 1404 (2014) 005.
- [178] C. Alexa et al., H1 Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 73 (2013) 2406.
- [179] J. Collins, Foundations of Perturbative QCD, Cambridge Monographs in Particle Physics, Cambridge University Press (2011).
- [180] S. Aybay and T.C. Rogers, Phys. Rev. D 83 (2011) 114042.
- [181] M. Anselmino, M. Boglione and S. Melis, Phys. Rev. D 86 (2012) 014028.
- [182] C. Aidala et al., Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 094002.
- [183] M.G. Echevarria et al., Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 074013.
- [184] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 012010.
- [185] J. Breitweg et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 481 (2000) 199.
- [186] S. Chekanov et al., ZEUS Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 51 (2007) 289.
- [187] P. Jimenez-Delgado, A. Accardi and W. Melnitchouk, Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 034025.

- [188] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 682 (2010) 351.
- [189] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 622 (2005) 14.
- [190] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 648 (2007) 164.
- [191] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Rev. Lett. 103 (2009) 152002.
- [192] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 693 (2010) 11.
- [193] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 72 (2012) 1921.
- [194] S. Gliske, A. Bacchetta and M. Radici, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 114027.
- [195] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, JHEP 0806 (2008) 017.
- [196] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 728 (2014) 183.
- [197] V.Y. Alexakhin et al., COMPASS Collaboration, Phys. Rev. Lett. 94 (2005) 202002.
- [198] E.S. Ageev et al., COMPASS Collaboration, Nucl. Phys. B 765 (2007) 31.
- [199] M. Alekseev et al., COMPASS Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 673 (2009) 127.
- [200] M. Alekseev et al., COMPASS Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 692 (2010) 240.
- [201] M. Alekseev et al., COMPASS Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 70 (2010) 39.
- [202] C. Adolph et al., COMPASS Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 713 (2012) 10.
- [203] C. Adolph et al., COMPASS Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 717 (2012) 383.
- [204] C. Adolph et al., COMPASS Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 717 (2012) 376.
- [205] C. Adolph et al., COMPASS Collaboration, Phys. Rev. D 88 (2013) 091101.
- [206] X. Qian et al., Jefferson Lab Hall A Collaboration, Phys. Rev. Lett. 107 (2011) 072003.
- [207] J. Huang et al., Jefferson Lab Hall A Collaboration, Phys. Rev. Lett. 108 (2012) 052001.
- [208] H. Avakian, CLAS Collaboration, Phys. Rev. Lett. 105 (2010) 262002.
- [209] M. Aghasyan et al., Phys. Lett. B 704 (2011) 397.
- [210] K. Allada et al., Jefferson Lab Hall A Collaboration, Phys. Rev. C 89 (2014) 042201.
- [211] Y. Zhang et al., Jefferson Lab Hall A Collaboration, Phys. Rev. C 90 (2014) 055209.
- [212] E. Leader and C. Lorce, Phys. Rept. 541 (2013) 163.
- [213] R. Jaffe and A. Manohar, Nucl. Phys. B 337 (1990) 509.
- [214] E.R. Nocera, Unbiased spin-dependent Parton Distribution Functions, PhD thesis (2014) arXiv:1403.0440.
- [215] K. Ackerstaff et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 404 (1997) 383.
- [216] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 442 (1998) 484.
- [217] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Rev. D 75 (2007) 012007.
- [218] K. Ackerstaff et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Lett. B 464 (1999) 123.
- [219] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Rev. Lett. 92 (2004) 012005.
- [220] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Rev. D 71 (2005) 012003.
- [221] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84 (2000) 2584.
- [222] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, JHEP 1008 (2010) 130
- [223] S. Albino, Rev. Mod. Phys. 82 (2010) 2489.
- [224] A. Airapetian et al., HERMES Collaboration, Eur. Phys. J. C 21 (2001) 599.
- [225] D. de Florian et al., Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 014035.
- [226] E. Leader, A.V. Sidorov and D. Stamenov, Proceedings of the 15th Workshop on High Energy Spin Physics (DSPIN-13), Dubna, Russia (2013) p.124, arXiv:1312.5200.
- [227] N. Makke, PoS DIS2013 (2013) 202
- [228] E. Leader, A.V. Sidorov and D.B. Stamenov, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 054026.
- [229] NNPDF Collaboration, R.D. Ball et al., Nucl. Phys. B 874 (2013) 36.

- [230] E.C. Aschenauer et al., arXiv:1501.01220.
- [231] L. Adamczyk et al., STAR Collaboration, Phys. Rev. Lett. 113 (2014) 072301.
- [232] A. Adare et al., PHENIX Collaboration, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 012007.
- [233] L. Adamczyk et al., STAR Collaboration, Phys. Rev. Lett. 115 (2015) 092002.
- [234] D. de Florian et al., Phys. Rev. Lett. 113 (2014) 012001.
- [235] NNPDF Collaboration, E.R. Nocera et al., Nucl. Phys. B 887 (2014) 276.
- [236] J. Dudek et al., Eur. Phys. J. A 48 (2012) 187.
- [237] E.R. Nocera, Phys. Lett. B 742 (2015) 117.
- [238] E.C. Aschenauer, R. Sassot and M. Stratmann, Phys. Rev. D 86 (2012) 054020.
- [239] NNPDF, R.D. Ball et al., Phys. Lett. B 728 (2014) 524.
- [240] E.C. Aschenauer et al., Phys. Rev. D 88 (2013) 114025.
- [241] E.C. Aschenauer, R. Sassot and M. Stratmann, Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 094030.
- [242] A. Buckley et al., Phys. Rept. 504 (2011) 145.
- [243] M. Ciafaloni. Nucl. Phys. B 296 (1988) 49.
- [244] G. Marchesini and B. R. Webber, Nucl. Phys. **B 386** (1992) 215.
- [245] S. Catani, M. Ciafaloni and F. Hautmann, Nucl. Phys. B 366 (1991) 135.
- [246] F. Hautmann and H. Jung, Eur. Phys. J. C 72 (2012) 2254.
- [247] S. Dooling et al., Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 094009.
- [248] M. Deak et al., Eur. Phys. J. C 72 (2012) 1982.
- [249] F. Hautmann, M. Hentschinski and H. Jung, Nucl. Phys. B 865 (2012) 54.
- [250] F. Hautmann and H. Jung, JHEP 0810 (2008) 113.
- [251] F. Hautmann, H. Jung and S. Taheri Monfared, Eur. Phys. J. C 74 (2014) 3082.
- [252] S. Hoeche et al., Phys. Rev. Lett. 110 (2013) 052001.
- [253] H. Jung and F. Hautmann, PoS DIS2014 (2014) 042.
- [254] A. Grebenyuk et al., Phys. Rev. D 86 (2012) 117501.
- [255] M. Bahr et al., Eur. Phys. J. C 58 (2008) 639.
- [256] M. Bahr, S. Gieseke and M.H. Seymour, JHEP 0807 (2008) 076.
- [257] S. Gieseke, C. Rohr, A. Siodmok, Eur. Phys. J. C 72 (2012) 2225.
- [258] J. Bellm et al., arXiv:1310.6877.
- [259] S. Gieseke, P. Stephens and B. Webber, JHEP 0312 (2003) 045.
- [260] S. Plätzer and S. Gieseke, JHEP 1101 (2011) 024.
- [261] S. Plätzer and S. Gieseke, Eur. Phys. J. C 72 (2012) 2187.
- [262] K. Hamilton, P. Richardson and J. Tully, JHEP 0810 (2008) 015.
- [263] K. Hamilton, P. Richardson and J. Tully, JHEP 0904 (2009) 116.
- [264] L. D'Errico and P. Richardson, Eur. Phys. J. C 72 (2012) 2042.
- [265] K. Hamilton, P. Richardson and J. Tully, JHEP 0911 (2009) 038.
- [266] S. Plätzer, JHEP 1308 (2013) 114.
- [267] L. Lönnblad and S. Prestel, JHEP 1303 (2013) 166.
- [268] A. Buckley et al., Comp. Phys. Comm. 184 (2013) 2803.